SPILLOVER EFFECTS OF THE UNINSURED

Stacey McMorrow

A DISSERTATION

in

Health Care Management and Economics

For the Graduate Group in Managerial Science and Applied Economics

Presented to the Faculties of the University of Pennsylvania

in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2009

Supervisor of Dissertation

Signature

Mark V. Pauly, Ph.D., Bendheim Professor of Health Care Management

Graduate Group Chairperson

Signature_____

Eric T. Bradlow, Ph.D., The K.P. Chao Professor of Marketing, Statistics and Education

Dissertation Committee

Guy David, Ph.D., Assistant Professor of Health Care Management

Scott Harrington, Ph.D., Alan B. Miller Professor of Health Care Management

Joel Waldfogel, Ph.D, Joel S. Ehrenkranz Family Professor of Business and Public Policy

DEDICATION

For my friends and my family, especially my parents, for their unwavering support.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank Mark Pauly, Guy David, Scott Harrington and Joel Waldfogel for helpful comments. I would also like to thank Rachel Werner for assistance in obtaining and using the MEDPAR data as well as seminar participants at the 2008 NRSA Trainees Conference, the Urban Institute and the Health Care Management and Business and Public Policy Departments at Wharton. This project was supported by grant number R36HS017384 from the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. The content is solely the responsibility of the author and does not necessarily represent the official views of the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. All remaining errors are my own.

ABSTRACT

SPILLOVER EFFECTS OF THE UNINSURED

Stacey McMorrow

Mark V. Pauly

This study seeks to determine the effects of the local uninsurance rate on the quality of care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries. While a great deal of research exists on the negative consequences of uninsurance for the uninsured, few studies have attempted to address the spillover effects of this population to the health care system in a local market. Theory suggests that a high local uninsurance rate in a market has the potential to cause a decrease in the shared quality of care provided to Medicare beneficiaries. It also suggests however that a higher uninsurance rate may result in increases in access to care by Medicare beneficiaries as well as improvements in the unique quality provided to these individuals. The implications of a high uninsurance rate on outcomes are therefore ambiguous. These concepts are tested using data on hospitals and Medicare beneficiaries in 100 large MSAs. The effects on outcomes of care are examined by exploring the relationship between local uninsurance rates and mortality from a variety of specific conditions. The results are mixed. In smaller markets, the spillover effects of the uninsured are more likely to be negative. In larger markets however, the effects are more likely to be positive. The mechanisms behind these results are examined by looking at the effects on shared and unique quality. The effects on shared quality are tested by examining the availability of specialized hospital services in markets with varying levels

of uninsurance. The results show that hospitals in markets with high levels of uninsurance provide fewer unprofitable services. The effects on unique quality and access are tested by examining the relationship between local uninsurance rates and utilization by Medicare beneficiaries. The results exhibit weak evidence that Medicare beneficiaries in areas with higher uninsurance rates use more care. The study concludes that while local uninsurance rates do not appear to have strong negative consequences for Medicare beneficiaries, spillover effects at the market level do exist and warrant further exploration. In controlling for Medicaid rates in the models, stronger relationships are evident between Medicaid and Medicare which may be an important avenue for future research.

Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction and Literature Review
Introduction1
Literature Review
Effect of insurance on access, utilization and outcomes
Effect of market-level characteristics holding insurance status constant
Insurance variation across areas and over time
Insurance spillover effects
Contribution7
Chapter 2: Conceptual Framework
Theoretical Background10
Single price and quality
Multiple prices, single quality12
Multiple prices, multiple qualities
Multiple providers17
Multiple products
Summary
Spillover Effects of the Uninsured to Medicare Beneficiaries
Uninsured Demand and Hospital Quality26
Uncompensated Care and Hospital Quality
Hypotheses
Chapter 3: Data Sources and Descriptive Statistics
Local Uninsurance Rates
Market characteristics
Hospital characteristics
Discharge data
Chapter 3 Tables
Chapter 4: Local Uninsurance and Medicare Inpatient Outcomes
Empirical Approach
Deseline Desults
Baseline Results

Discussion	67
Chapter 4 Tables	71
Chapter 5: Local Uninsurance and Shared and Unique Quality	80
Effects on Shared Quality	80
Baseline Results	82
Sensitivity Analysis	84
Discussion	88
Effects on Unique Quality	90
Baseline Results	92
Sensitivity Analysis	93
Discussion	96
Conclusions	98
Chapter 5 Tables	100
Chapter 6: Summary and Conclusions	114
Bibliography	125

List of Tables

Table 3.1: National Insurance Trends	47
Table 3.2: Uninsurance Rates in Small Markets	48
Table 3.3: Uninsurance Rates in Large Markets	49
Table 3.4: Characteristics of Sample Markets	50
Table 3.5: Correlates of Local Uninsurance Rates	51
Table 3.6: Collinearity Diagnostics on Market-level Variables	52
Table 3.7: Characteristics of Hospitals in Sample Markets	53
Table 3.8: Hospital Service Provision	54
Table 3.9: Discharge-level Mortality and Utilization for Medicare Beneficiaries	55
Table 3.10: Discharge-level Characteristics of Medicare Beneficiaries	56
Table 4.1: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Condition-specific Inpatient Mortality Table 4.2: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Condition-specific Inpatient Mortality (controlling for race)	72.72
Table 4.2: The Effects of Local Powerty on Condition specific Inpatient Mortality	75 74
Table 4.5. The Effects of Local Poverty on Condition-specific Inpatient Mortality	/4
(controlling for race)	75
Table 4.5: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Condition-specific Inpatient Mortality	7
(Fixed effects models)	76
Table 4.6: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Condition-specific Inpatient Mortality	r
(controlling for lagged uninsurance)	77
Table 4.7: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Risk-adjusted Market-level Mortality. Table 4.8: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Risk-adjusted Market-level Mortality	78
(controlling for race)	79
Table 5.1: The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service AvailabilityTable 5.2: The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service Availability (controllifor race)Table 5.3: The Effect of Local Poverty on Hospital Service AvailabilityTable 5.4: The Effect of Local Poverty on Hospital Service Availability (controlling for	101 ng 102 103 or
race)	104
Table 5.5: The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service Availability (long- difference models)	105
Table 5.6: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Services Per Capita	106
Table 5.7: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Services Per Capita (control)	ino
for race)	107
Table 5.8: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Service Utilization by Medicare	-01
beneficiaries	108
Table 5.9: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Service Utilization by Medicare	100
beneficiaries (controlling for race)	109
Table 5 10: The Effects of Local Poverty on Service Utilization by Medicare	107
beneficiaries	110
	0

Table 5.11: The Effects of Local Poverty on Service Utilization by Medicare	
beneficiaries (controlling for race)	111
Table 5.12: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Service Utilization by Medicare	
beneficiaries (fixed effects models)	112
Table 5.13: The Effects of Local Uninsurance on Market-level Hospital Utilization .	113

Chapter 1: Introduction and Literature Review

Introduction

Among the many concerns regarding the state of the US healthcare system, most can be classified as relating broadly to issues of cost, quality or access. The three are inextricably linked and make up what has often been referred to as the iron triangle of healthcare. For at least 15 years, the issue of access, and more specifically the lack of access attributed to a growing number of uninsured individuals, has been at the forefront of health services research. With the number of uninsured individuals currently at 47 million and growing, this population continues to garner a lot of attention from academics and politicians alike. Research on the uninsured has generally focused on the correlates and likely causes of uninsurance as well as on the effect of being uninsured on health, health care access, utilization and expenditures of the uninsured. It has been well established that low-income, non-white, less educated, and younger people are more likely to be uninsured. Uninsured individuals use less preventive care and, after frequently later diagnosis, use less treatment than their insured counterparts. Evidence of higher mortality rates for the uninsured also exists. The health effects of uninsurance often result in economic effects as well. Lower labor force participation and lower earnings are both correlated with a lack of coverage. A good review of this literature can be found in Hadley (2003).

At the individual-level therefore, the conclusions are relatively clear. Uninsurance results in a lack of access to care which can result in poor outcomes as well as costly financial consequences for the affected individuals. At the market-level, however the impact of a large uninsured population is less obvious. While the uninsured themselves will likely face the negative repercussions detailed above, the insured population may also experience some spillover effects of a high uninsurance rate. Low demand by uninsured individuals may change the incentives for providers to offer a particular service or alter the distribution of services across patients with various types of coverage. High uncompensated care costs for the uninsured may also put financial pressure on providers and ultimately result in cost or quality spillovers in the market as a whole. In a multi-payer system such as that in the US, the entire distribution of insurance coverage will be important in determining the equilibrium levels of access, cost and quality available to all individuals. A variety of potential spillover effects to insured members of the community are therefore possible and have thus far been largely neglected in previous studies on the consequences of uninsurance.

The purpose of this work is to explore the potential spillover effects of the uninsured. It will focus specifically on the spillover effects to Medicare beneficiaries and will examine the effect of the local uninsurance rate on measures of access to hospital services, inpatient utilization and health outcomes. The analysis will also attempt to determine the market-level conditions that may reduce or enhance the likelihood of spillover effects. The policy implications of this work are among its most important contributions. In considering any number of proposals to cover the uninsured, it is often accepted that any intervention will come at a large financial cost and possibly at a cost to the quality of care delivered to insured individuals. This is the iron triangle logic; access cannot be enhanced without sacrificing quality or affordability. These arguments however do not typically account for the impact that the uninsured are already having on the market as a whole in terms of access, quality and cost spillovers to the insured. This study seeks to bring some of these spillovers to light in order to allow for a better weighing of the costs and benefits of reform.

The results of this work will be especially relevant to recent reform proposals that include mandating coverage for all individuals. Mandates can be politically unpopular, but their supporters have responded by pointing to insurance mandates in other sectors that are widely accepted. Commonly mandated insurance, such as automobile liability coverage, however, is generally not mandated to protect the insured, but to protect potential 'victims' of the insured. Collision insurance, on the other hand, which reimburses an individual for losses to their own property when they are at fault, is not mandated. This indicates that the case for mandating health insurance would be made stronger by providing evidence that the uninsured not only face the negative consequences of their own lack of coverage, but impose negative externalities on their insured neighbors. This study seeks to determine whether such externalities exist.

Literature Review

Effect of insurance on access, utilization and outcomes

As already noted, the effect of insurance on individual access, utilization and outcomes has been clearly demonstrated in many previous studies. Studies range from the RAND health insurance experiment to evaluations of changes in Medicare policy and the impact of managed care (Manning, et al. 1987, Sloan, et al. 1988, Miller and Luft, 1997). The overwhelming conclusion from all of this work however, is that the incentives created by insurance have a pronounced impact on the behavior of both consumers and providers.

Effect of market-level characteristics holding insurance status constant

In addition to studies that investigate the effects of insurance on access, utilization and outcomes, there is an equally important volume of work on how the delivery of healthcare varies across market areas. Such studies often focus on the Medicare population in order to hold insurance constant across areas and investigate how marketlevel characteristics impact the access, utilization or costs in the market. Market-level factors may change the incentives of providers to choose certain types of care and will thus have a tendency to affect all individuals in the market, regardless of their insurance status. Socioeconomic factors, for instance, including the racial composition of an area or its income level, can have independent effects above and beyond the sum of the effects of the race and income of individuals in the area (Subramanian and Kawachi 2004). Additional health care market characteristics have also been shown to affect the delivery of care including the competitive structure of the hospital market (Dranove, et al. 1992, Kessler and Geppert, 2005).

A similar category of work has focused on the regional variations in spending and utilization that remain after controlling for the individual characteristics of the patients in the market and other market-level characteristics. This work was initiated by researchers at Dartmouth but has inspired a large component of literature in its wake. The initial results found wide variation in spending across areas that could not be adequately explained by individual characteristics of patients or prices (Fisher, et al. 2003). Further

research in this area has attributed much of the variation to the presence of health care capacity in the form of medical specialists and hospital beds including ICU beds and other high intensity services (Baicker and Chandra 2004).

Insurance variation across areas and over time

Independently of the work on regional variations in spending, additional studies have explored the extent of variation in health insurance coverage across areas and over time. The insurance distribution varies widely across areas, specifically the proportions uninsured, with Medicaid and with managed care coverage (Cunningham and Ginsburg 2001, Dranove, et al. 1998). This variation has not been incorporated into the Dartmouth work or other studies on market-level effects in any attempt to explain the regional variations in care.

Insurance spillover effects

A substantial amount of work has focused directly on the types of market-level insurance spillover effects being suggested here. These studies legitimize the concept of insurance spillover effects and provide some initial modeling ideas. Finkelstein (2007) estimates the aggregate impact of the introduction of the Medicare program on hospital expenditures. She finds that expenditures are six times greater than what aggregating the individual effects of the program would have predicted. This study suggests that there are market-level effects of insurance changes which may occur through an improved ability to finance fixed cost investments or through more general changes in practice patterns.

A more commonly examined spillover effect of insurance has been that of managed care on other insured populations. Several studies have explored the effect of managed care penetration on expenditures, outcomes and utilization of Medicare beneficiaries. Shen (2003) studies the impact of HMO penetration on the quality of care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries with acute myocardial infarction (AMI). She finds that increases in HMO penetration at the market level adversely affect outcomes, as measured by mortality rates and other medical complications. Bundorf and others (2004) also examine the effects of market level HMO penetration on treatments for AMI. They find that utilization of certain treatments declines with increased managed care activity. Baker measures the impact of HMO penetration on Medicare fee-for-service health expenditures (Baker 1997, 1999). His work shows that increased HMO penetration in a market does have spillover effects in reducing the expenditures of Medicare beneficiaries. All of these studies indicate further that the influence of insurance in the health care market can go beyond its immediate impact on those it covers.

A small body of work has recently developed on the spillover effects of the uninsured more specifically. In *A Shared Destiny*, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) begins to address the issue of the community effects of uninsurance. The findings suggest a number of ways that communities with higher rates of uninsurance may face access, cost or quality concerns. The main conceptual argument made by the IOM is that the uninsured affect local health care markets through the financial burden of uncompensated care. The burden of uncompensated care is expected to curb access by forcing providers to reduce hours, cut back on services provided, or even relocate. Such effects may be felt by the insured, as well as the uninsured, when both groups share the same providers. Cost spillovers are also suggested. The cost of providing

uncompensated care may be shifted to those with insurance through higher charges and higher insurance premiums or through tax increases. Strikingly, the IOM report has little to say about the potential impact of the uninsured on quality or outcomes for insured individuals. The only such references are to possible cutbacks in nursing staff due to financial pressures or effects on emergency departments due to overcrowding (IOM p.118).

Several additional studies address the effects of community uninsurance on access to care, but generally summarize the effects as community averages. This necessarily reflects the impact on the uninsured and does not specifically address the issue of spillovers to the insured. These studies also tend to use subjective measures of unmet need and focus on how higher uninsurance rates can enhance access problems for the uninsured (Cunningham and Kemper 1998, Andersen et al. 2002, Brown et al. 2000). More recent work by Pagan and Pauly (2006, 2007) extends this approach. They examine the effect of local uninsurance rates on a measure of unmet need for insured and uninsured individuals, separately. They find that insured, but not uninsured, individuals in communities with higher levels of uninsurance have more trouble accessing care than those in communities with lower levels. They also find that, in areas with higher levels of uninsurance, perceived quality of care by both doctors and consumers is lower. The disaggregated approach of examining separate effects on the insured is an important extension and will be pursued further in this study.

Contribution

With the aforementioned literature in mind, this study investigates the effects of the local insurance distribution on the quality of care delivered in the health care market.

The analysis focuses on the impact of local uninsurance rates on the availability of hospital services and on the utilization and outcomes of care for Medicare beneficiaries. The Medicare population is chosen because data access is obtainable and because it will minimize the need to control for individual insurance coverage across markets. It is also consistent with much of the previous work on spillover effects of managed care as well as the work on geographic variations in care. Furthermore, with access to multiple years of data, this study supplements the cross-sectional results with additional analyses to further explore the questions of interest.

Chapter 2: Conceptual Framework

One of the weaknesses of the earlier work on spillover effects is a lack of a coherent theoretical framework as to how these effects might arise. This results in difficulty in generating clear testable hypotheses regarding the impact of uninsurance rates on Medicare quality. Initial intuition suggests that facing a large proportion of less generously insured patients may result in poorer quality and spillover effects to insured patients. Further reflection however reveals several complex ways in which a high uninsurance rate may affect the delivery of care to insured individuals, not all of them negative. The mechanism(s) by which these potential spillover effects arise and what causes them to be more or less prominent has not been made clear. This chapter summarizes the concepts that have been suggested in the previous literature and presents a more complete conceptual framework to guide future work on spillover effects to Medicare beneficiaries.

This chapter describes several ways in which the uninsured might influence quality for Medicare beneficiaries. It relies on a variety of literature on provider choice of price and quality as well as some work on product differentiation to provide a theoretical background. Each applicable theory paints a slightly more complex picture of the relationship between the insurance distribution and the level and distribution of quality available in the market. A formal model would be exceedingly complex and unlikely to generate a clear and consistent set of hypotheses. A descriptive story will be generated based on the applicable theory and used to further illustrate the potential impact of the uninsured on Medicare beneficiaries specifically. A set of hypotheses based on the applicable theory and the descriptive story rounds out the chapter. The question however is ultimately an empirical one as to how the uninsured affect the quality of care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries.

Theoretical Background

Several previous studies consider the issue of how providers choose price and quality in response to consumer demand. Some explicitly consider the role of insurance in the provider's decision process while others are less explicit, but allow for similar interpretations. Each study presented here includes an important element in predicting the existence of spillover effects.

Single price and quality

In one of the simpler cases, Dranove and Satterthwaite (1992) consider a producer in monopolistic competition choosing price and quality when both are imperfectly observable to consumers. The producer chooses one price and one quality. In their model, which is not specifically a model of healthcare provider behavior, the observability of an attribute is related to its elasticity of demand. For instance, when price is hard to observe, demand becomes more inelastic with respect to price. In a healthcare context, health insurance changes an individual's exposure to the true price of health services and therefore makes the price harder to observe. This observation is used to consider the implications of this model for a healthcare provider.

The model shows that a provider facing more elastic demand will choose a lower price and produce at a lower quality. This occurs because as demand becomes more sensitive to price, prices will fall which causes a reduction in the price-cost margin and creates the incentive to reduce quality. The model also explores the role of elasticity of demand with respect to quality and finds that it has a positive impact on quality. As quality becomes more observable, incentives to produce higher quality products are enhanced. The authors use the example of managed care as a case in which price becomes easier to observe and can result in the above chain of causation to lower quality. This is consistent with some of the findings on the spillover effects of managed care, but none of these studies were motivated in precisely this way. In summary, the model suggests that a high level of uninsurance (and thus price elastic demand) bolstered by the fact that healthcare quality is difficult to observe (and thus demand is quality inelastic) can result in a lower optimal quality choice.

A similar prediction concerning price elasticity and quality choice is attributed to Spence (1975) who suggests that when price-cost margins are high, the profitmaximizing response is to increase quality despite its cost, as it will attract more customers at a high margin. As price-cost margins are a function of the elasticity of demand, this again suggests that in markets with more elastic demand, lower quality will be chosen, all else equal. Both models then suggest that high uninsurance and elastic demand can lead to lower optimal quality choices under profit maximization. The profit maximizing assumption is not required to get such a prediction however. Newhouse (1970) models the behavior of a non-profit hospital seeking to maximize quantity and quality. A shift in the generosity of insurance coverage resulting in a more elastic market demand results in a lower optimal quality in this instance as well. Thus, based on the above models, all else equal, an individual provider facing more elastic demand as a result of a less generously insured population will choose a lower quality.

The above results are important in thinking about the effect of insurance on the provision of quality however the models discussed assume that only one price and one level of quality are chosen by a provider. In reality, providers serve patients from multiple payers and charge them different prices. Different levels of quality may also be provided based on the individual payer. Furthermore, providers produce multiple products, each with its own price and quality, which may be factored into an overall maximization problem. Finally, competition with other providers in a market can affect the chosen prices and quality for all payers and products. These are just a few of the complexities that arise in theoretically predicting the impact of a large uninsured population on the care delivered to insured individuals. The remainder of this section reviews a series of studies that address one or more of these issues in their modeling of quality choice.

Multiple prices, single quality

Perhaps the most important of the issues noted above is the notion that providers produce a unique quality for each payer. If this were true, the opportunity for spillover effects would be minimal. Each payer would receive a quality determined only by the incentives created by their own coverage. Most discussions of spillover effects therefore acknowledge that there must be some common element to the provision of care in order for spillovers to occur. Depending on the context, suggested commonalities have included fixed cost technologies, ethical obligations and physician practice patterns. The underlying idea is the same however in that a spillover will exist if the incentives created by one payer have an effect on some element of care that is shared by all payers. If a provider must balance the incentives of several payers in choosing the quality of a common element of care, spillovers become relevant.

If we assume that there are at least some elements of care that are provided in common and are influenced by multiple payers, then we would like to know how the distribution of coverage affects this common quality. The Dranove-Satterthwaite model addresses the issue by assuming that there is one representative consumer and that one price is chosen. This generates a prediction regarding the effect of the overall elasticity of demand on the quality chosen, but is quite unrealistic in representing a healthcare market. Glazer and McGuire (2002), on the other hand, explicitly examine the effect of a mix of private-pay and Medicare patients on the common quality of care. The model assumes that providers take the Medicare price as given and set a price for private patients. The authors prove that a mix of payers will lead to a compromise by the provider on the common quality that is delivered. Each set of patients receives a different level of quality than that which they would have received were they the only payer. In this example, Medicare patients receive a higher quality and private-pay patients receive a lower quality than they would have as a single payer.

A few notable findings from the model include some interesting ramifications of the compromise that occurs. In some cases, the compromise actually brings one or both payers closer to an efficient level of quality than they would have been as a single payer. Compromise also has the effect of diluting the impact of any changes by either payer intended to influence quality. In this particular example, because Medicare sets its price and hospitals take it as given, Medicare can take advantage of the compromise that occurs on quality and free-ride on the more generous private payer. Finally, the model also examines the effect of the number of private pay patients on the Medicare price required to induce a provider to serve Medicare patients. Fewer private-pay patients lower this price, effectively improving Medicare's access to the provider. All of the above findings have implications in discussing spillover effects of the uninsured. Most importantly however, the compromise on quality indicates the presence of spillover effects in this context and thus supports the existence of spillover effects from the uninsured as well.

As opposed to Dranove-Satterthwaite, Glazer-McGuire comes a bit closer to a realistic picture of how providers choose a common quality. It captures the fact that there are multiple payers and that each pays a separate price. It also incorporates the unique fact in healthcare markets that Medicare's price is set in advance and taken by the provider. These are great improvements, but there are still a number of concerns. In generating the hospital profit function for the model, the profit derived from Medicare is a function of the probability that a Medicare beneficiary will choose the provider. This probability is a function of the quality of the provider and is included under the assumption that Medicare beneficiaries are not restricted in their choice of provider. No such dependence is included for the private payer under the assumption that choice is often restricted for these patients. This may have important implications for extending this model to consider the spillover effects of the uninsured. The Glazer-McGuire model also assumes that there is only one private payer, but does provide some insight as to how the model could be altered to include additional payers. It does the same regarding the role of competition from other providers. It does not explicitly model other providers, but suggests ways to interpret the effect of market structure on the model. Finally, the model simplifies the choice of quality to one element of shared quality and seeks to determine how multiple payers affect this quality. Of course, the quality of care delivered to a patient is likely to have both shared and unique components. Furthermore, a provider also produces multiple products each of which may have shared and unique elements of quality. The take-home message from the Dranove-Satterthwaite and Glazer-McGuire results is that when at least some quality is shared across payers, the incentives of all payers will be balanced in choosing this shared quality which can result in spillover effects. The role of non-shared, or unique, quality, multiple providers and multiple products will be discussed below.

Multiple prices, multiple qualities

While the common quality delivered to all payers is influenced by the insurance distribution as discussed above, it is also probable that there are unique elements of quality provided based solely on the incentives of the individual payer. Dor and Farley (1996) examine this issue by considering a multiproduct cost function. Their theoretical results are interesting in that they emphasize the fact that the marginal cost of quality has two components; the cost of treating intra-marginal discharges more intensively and the cost of the additional discharges demanded as a result of a quality increase. Empirically, they find that providers do vary the marginal costs, or intensity of care, to reflect the generosity of a specific payer after accounting for case-mix. The authors conclude that

this is evidence that providers respond to financial incentives from multiple payers and allocate resources accordingly. This complements the work by Glazer and McGuire which finds that providers respond to multiple payers in setting shared elements of quality by requiring some compromise. Dor and Farley's results indicate that this compromise on shared quality may also be accompanied by adjustments to marginal costs for individual payers. The first argues for a role for spillovers while the second seems to argue against it.

Glied and Zivin (2002) do not present a formal model, but do explore similar issues and empirically try to determine of HMO penetration on shared and unique quality. They address the effects of managed care on physicians caring for both managed care and fee-for-service (FFS) patients. They find that an increase in managed care patients can result in a reduction in the shared quality as measured by the length of an office visit. All patients in the practice are impacted by this adjustment. They also suggest however that in response to a given investment in fixed costs, or shared quality, the provider will alter the investment in variable costs to each payer. For example, if the practice is dominated by FFS payers and thus makes a large investment in fixed costs, managed care patients are expected to see a reduced variable cost investment because they are getting an 'excessive' fixed cost investment in proportion to their own payment. If the practice is dominated by managed care patients on the other hand and a smaller fixed investment is made, both managed care and FFS patients may get more variable cost investment than in the previous scenario. FFS patients however may get a larger increase. This type of response on variable costs, or unique quality, would diminish any negative spillover

effects. In response to a reduction in fixed costs, the work thus suggests an increase in variable costs for both payer types. Whether these costs converge to the same level or diverge will depend on which group sees a higher rate of increase.

The empirical results show that there is a reduction in the length of an office visit in practices with more managed care patients. This represents a reduction in a shared element of quality. They also show that both managed care and FFS patients see an increase in the number of prescriptions in response to an increase in managed care. This is thought to reflect an increase in unique quality. Managed care use increased faster indicating a convergence in variable costs. This suggests that FFS beneficiaries are not receiving substantial additional investment in variable costs of quality and thus may experience a net negative spillover effect. This could result from an implicit ethical obligation to treat all patients equally.

Multiple providers

At this point, we have seen evidence from Glazer and McGuire that multiple payers will affect a common level of quality and can thus create spillover effects between payers. Their work also suggests that access for Medicare beneficiaries will increase with a decline in private payers. Dor and Farley, along with Glied and Zivin, provide evidence that these effects may be mitigated by payer-specific changes in the unique elements of quality. Glied and Zivin do suggest however that the compensation might not be complete and spillover effects may still occur. It is important to note that all of these models generally discuss how the payer distribution at the *provider-level* affects the choices of the provider. As has been the case in most of the previous work on spillover

effects however, the insurance distribution is most easily observed at the market-level. This market-level insurance distribution does not necessarily mirror the payer distribution at any individual provider in the market. The distribution of coverage in the market may lead to differentiation by providers in response to the varied incentives and this differentiation may change the potential for spillover effects. If all providers choose the same quality and compete for all of the different payers in the market, the potential for spillovers will remain strong within each provider. If however, each provider caters to a specific portion of the preference distribution, the need to balance the incentives of the different payers is diminished. This consideration of provider specialization by payer has been missing from previous work on spillover effects.

Theories of product differentiation in the industrial organization literature lend some insight to the question of how the strategic interaction between providers affects the potential for spillovers. While the models themselves require many assumptions and simplifications that make them inappropriate for predicting hospital behavior, the dominant message from the formal models of product differentiation is important. When markets are large enough to support multiple providers, the extent of quality differentiation will be the result of a tradeoff between increasing market share (less differentiation) and limiting price competition (more differentiation). The following discusses some of the factors that contribute to the likelihood of differentiation and how these might apply to markets for hospital services.

The most dramatic case for specialization and thus against spillovers is made by Rosen (1974). He shows that, in a perfectly competitive market with no economies of

scale and a uniform distribution of consumer preferences, all levels of a given attribute will be produced and the market will determine the prices such that supply and demand for each variant are equal. Producers in this scenario have no market power and prices are entirely determined by the market. In such a setting, there would be no spillovers because each desired quality would be produced and priced to equate demand and supply. Incentives would be perfectly aligned and all consumers would receive their preferred quality. The assumptions here are unlikely to apply to a healthcare market however. Healthcare providers are assumed to operate in an environment more appropriately described as monopolistic competition where providers do have market power in setting prices. Also, fixed costs will clearly limit the number of providers in the market, but the general insight is important.

Many models of product differentiation, and those most applicable to the current work, stem from Hotelling's (1929) model of location choice. A major incentive for variety in these models is the ability to limit price competition among close neighbors. This goal is traded off against the incentive to gain market share. Several models predict product selection decisions with locations chosen along a horizontal, vertical, or more general characteristics space. The simplest models of product selection are those of a duopoly choosing a location on a line. A representative approach would be that of d'Aspremont, et al. (1979). When consumers are uniformly distributed on a line and firms choose products first and then prices, the result is that of maximum differentiation. That is, producers will locate as far as possible from one other in order to minimize price competition and maximize profits. Other models use a circular city approach and assume maximum differentiation in order to focus on the entry decision (Salop 1979). This analysis reveals the intuitive result that as fixed costs fall, entry increases, prices approach marginal costs and the market is approximately competitive. Therefore, as in the Rosen model, when fixed costs are low, most consumers can purchase a product that meets their individual preferences. Very large markets where demand is sufficient to support a large number of providers may approximate the conditions of such a model. In this case, spillover effects would be minimal.

The maximum differentiation result described above is highly dependent on the assumption of a uniform distribution of preferences. In a situation where fixed costs limit the variety of products offered, it is less clear how a non-uniform distribution of consumer preferences affects the equilibrium distribution of product attributes. It is noted that the maximum differentiation result is less likely when consumer demand is more concentrated. Take the example of locating on a line. Locating at the endpoints is no longer sensible if the population is concentrated on one end. The trade-off between the strategic effect of limiting price competition and the demand effect of gaining market share is dominated by the strategic effect in the case of two firms and uniform preferences. With consumer preferences more concentrated however, the demand effect may dominate causing producers to locate closer to one another to compete for customers. Under this scenario, it is more likely that a shift in the distribution of preferences would result in a shift in the distribution of quality. The results noted thus far apply specifically to horizontal differentiation models. These results can vary somewhat

when incorporating the concept of a vertical product space where all individuals agree on the overall ranking of products, but have different incomes or insurance coverage.

Models of vertical differentiation bear many similarities to the location models noted above. Shaked and Sutton (1982) find that, under certain assumptions, a duopoly with a uniform income distribution also displays maximum differentiation in quality space. Costs are assumed to be zero. Under an assumption limiting the width of the income distribution, it is shown that at most two firms will enter. Proceeding under this assumption, it can be shown that exactly two firms will enter and produce distinct products if the income distribution is wide enough. The differentiation is due to the fact that if qualities become close, price competition would reduce profit for both firms. Finally, if more than two firms are present, quality competition will lead all firms to set a high quality and price competition will drive prices and profits to zero. While the results are elegant in demonstrating the differentiation result in quality space, the simplifying assumptions of a uniform income distribution, the width of which allows for only two firms to enter, as well as zero production costs leave much to be desired for a realistic application to a health care market.

Nonetheless, the above models are useful in considering the incentives for product variety for the purpose of examining the effect of multiple payers on healthcare quality. Fixed costs will limit the number of providers in a market and the distribution of preferences will determine where in product space the firms will locate. One common theme of the above models is an assumption of uniformly distributed consumer preferences. While this is analytically convenient, it may be practically implausible in the case of preferences for health care quality. The more evenly spread healthcare consumers are across the preference distribution, the greater the likelihood that a distribution of products will arise that is similarly distributed. A more concentrated distribution of preferences will result in a more concentrated selection of products. Shifts in the coverage distribution at the market level can thus have a significant impact on the distribution of quality available in the market and could enhance or diminish any spillover effects already occurring at the provider-level.

Multiple products

The review of applicable theory has thus far suggested that incentives of multiple payers can be balanced to determine a commonly provided quality of care. Payerspecific incentives however can influence the provision of unique elements of care and reduce any potential spillovers on the common quality. Furthermore, incentives for providers to differentiate themselves in response to the distribution of coverage can have a variety of effects on available quality and the presence of spillover effects. The discussion thus far however has focused on the quality of some ambiguous health care service which has these shared and unique elements of quality and may be provided to multiple payers by multiple providers in a market. The final complication in considering how the incentives of multiple payers affect the delivery of care is that there is not *one* generic service provided by a hospital for which it must choose a price and quality. Hospitals provide *many* services and these services appeal to different sets of payers and have different potential profitability. Any balancing of incentives is likely to occur not only within a particular service line and across payers, but across service lines and payers and providers in the market. Now, we examine the possibility that multiple payers and

the incentives they create may affect not only the level of shared and unique quality of a given service and its distribution across providers, but also the mix of services available and their quality levels. This element may be particularly important because hospitals are constrained in their ability to set prices to certain payers and are expected to provide care to non-paying patients. Their ability to adjust their service mix and the quality of each service thus may be an important mechanism for seeking profits. If one service becomes relatively more profitable due to a shift in payer mix, it may show an improvement in quality while a relatively less profitable service could see a quality decline.

Horwitz (2005) investigates the mix of services provided by all general hospitals over time by concentrating on the profitability of these services. She finds that the hospitals do vary in the set of services that they provide and that the variation is correlated with ownership type in predictable ways. For-profit hospitals are most likely to offer the most profitable set of services while government hospitals are most likely to offer the least profitable set of services. Non-profit hospitals typically fall somewhere in between. This is evidence of product differentiation and the insurance distribution in the market no doubt contributes to both the mix of provider types as well as the mix of services at each provider. Horwitz and Nichols (2009) follow up on this study by examining the competitive effects on the service mix provided by non-profits. They find that non-profits in markets with high for-profit penetration are more likely to produce relatively profitable services and less likely to produce relatively unprofitable services. In regards to the product differentiation discussed previously, this may present some evidence of a tendency towards clustering rather than specialization as non-profits choose to compete with for-profits on these services rather than specialize in their own product mix.

Summary

At this point, the complexity of the task of predicting the impact of the insurance distribution on the level and distribution of quality should be quite clear. A fairly simple model with two payers shows that under certain conditions, the common quality provided will reflect a compromise between the two payers. Additional work has shown that each payer also affects the individual intensity of care that is provided to its patients. Others have suggested that the common quality and the unique quality are related. To date, no previous work in health economics has tried to incorporate the effect of the insurance distribution on the distribution of quality *across* hospitals, but the work on product differentiation indicates that this could have very important implications for the equilibrium results. Finally, quality is most often defined as some level of intensity of care that is provided by the hospital. This does not account for the fact that this intensity may vary widely across the different types of services that are provided by a hospital. Any attempt to incorporate all of the potential avenues through which the insurance distribution might influence quality of care would likely fall short of the simplicity necessary in a formal model and the ability to provide any clear and consistent hypotheses. The various mechanisms through which the distribution of coverage may impact the level and distribution of quality provided in a market are outlined above however and ultimately the question is an empirical one and will be pursued as such.

Spillover Effects of the Uninsured to Medicare Beneficiaries

As this study focuses on the impact of local uninsurance rates on quality for Medicare beneficiaries, the following discussion concentrates more specifically on the uninsured and Medicare populations. Hospitals can influence the quality of care received by their patients through some common level of quality for each service, through a unique quality provided to each payer for each service, and through the mix of services that they provide. They can also influence the quality provided to those in the market by choosing to accept or reject individual payers or patients. Each of these elements may be influenced by the distribution of payers and the competitive nature of the healthcare market. Unique characteristics of the uninsured as well as Medicare beneficiaries also contribute to the potential for spillover effects in this context.

Uninsured individuals differ from their insured counterparts in two important ways when it comes to their utilization of health care services. When seeking nonemergency care, uninsured individuals are generally required to bear the full price of the services they receive. Not only do they not have the benefit of insurance itself in order to minimize the risk of high expenditures, but the prices they face for each and every service are higher than the discounted prices charged to insurance companies. The effect of such high out-of-pocket (OOP) costs is to substantially lower demand for services by uninsured individuals. This lower demand by the uninsured is one mechanism through which this population may create spillovers to Medicare patients.

Despite their typically high OOP costs, however, uninsured individuals can also obtain care at little or no cost in certain circumstances. The law requires hospitals to stabilize any patient without regard to their ability to pay. Furthermore, non-profit hospitals are obligated to provide community benefits in exchange for their exemption from certain taxes. Among such community benefits is the provision of uncompensated care to those with low ability to pay. Therefore, uninsured individuals generally use less care than their insured counterparts, but in some cases also pay less for the care they do receive through a variety of charity mechanisms. Each of these characteristics of the uninsured and their use of health care services has the potential to affect the quality choices made by hospitals in a multitude of ways. The potential effects of their lower demand for care are addressed first followed by a discussion of the impact of uncompensated care.

Uninsured Demand and Hospital Quality

As discussed, uninsured individuals demand less care than their insured neighbors due to the high OOP prices they must pay for care. A large uninsured population in a health care market has the effect of lowering the total market demand for a variety of services, particularly high-cost services. This may have a variety of effects on the elements of quality discussed above. As was suggested by Glazer and McGuire, the shift in demand could have an effect on some common elements of quality provided to all payers. A more price elastic population of private payers would likely have the effect of bringing the level of shared quality down. This could be reflected in smaller levels of investment in diagnostic technology or nursing staff, for example. It could also manifest itself in a smaller number of service offerings as the demand necessary to support additional services, technologies or staffing might not be present. This lack of demand would then effectively lower the shared quality for all patients including Medicare beneficiaries. To the extent that ethical obligations exist to provide comparable care to

all payers, shared elements of quality would not be limited to those consisting of high fixed costs.

In contrast to the drop in shared quality in response to more uninsured, access to providers may improve as the number of privately insured declines making Medicare beneficiaries relatively more profitable. This increase in access could be seen as a positive spillover effect. As was noted by Dor and Farley, as well as Glied and Zivin, hospitals also provide a unique quality level to each payer although there may be some limitations to this concept in relation to ethical obligations. In response to a smaller privately insured population and thus a drop in shared quality, the incentive to provide additional quality to Medicare beneficiaries might be enhanced. If the drop in demand from private payers results in a decline in shared quality, the provider may raise variable quality to compensate. The ultimate effect on the total quality or outcomes is unclear and subject to investigation. However, the evidence suggests that low demand by the uninsured could have the effect of improving access and boosting the unique quality received by Medicare beneficiaries. Unique quality may consist of any element of care that can be varied based on the individual patient. This could include prescription drugs, diagnostic testing, or room amenities. Shared quality on the other hand cannot be varied based on the individual patient. This may include the existence of a burn or cardiac surgery unit or the nurse staffing levels at the provider.

The mix of services available to Medicare beneficiaries and the quality of these services may also be affected by the presence of more uninsured. Providers may be less able to subsidize less profitable services with the revenues from more profitable services
as demand declines. Thus, a shift away from unprofitable services may occur. Furthermore, providers may choose to invest in the quality of their profitable service lines in order to attract more patients as overall demand declines. The effect of the uninsured on service mix may result in a reduction in provision of less profitable services, but an increase or improvements in the quality of more profitable services.

The effects discussed thus far are also likely to vary based on the extent of competition and differentiation in the market. Large markets are likely to have sufficient demand to provide a wide variety of services and will be less affected by the presence of a large uninsured population. Spillovers on shared quality will thus be less likely in large markets. The above also predicts an increase in unique quality in response to more uninsured. The impact of market size is ambiguous here. Improved access to care resulting from a lack of private pay patients may be stronger in large markets, but increases in quality designed to compensate for drops in shared quality should be lower in these markets.

Uncompensated Care and Hospital Quality

While in many cases, uninsured individuals use less care due to the high OOP costs they must face, there are times when the uninsured are able to obtain care at little or no cost. The uncompensated care that they receive can also impact the level and distribution of quality in the market. The mechanisms may be somewhat different however from the effects of their reduced demand. It is also important to recognize that the amount of uncompensated care provided to the uninsured is chosen by the hospital so the cause and effect in this case are less clear.

Uncompensated care, like reduced demand, can have a negative effect on shared elements of quality. In the short-run, uncompensated care will simply result in a loss to the provider. In the long-run however, the presence of a large population using uncompensated care will reduce the incentive to invest in costly quality improvements because higher costs will mean higher losses. The size of the market and its level of differentiation will minimize such an effect. Where the uninsured are more concentrated among a few safety-net hospitals, uncompensated care effects will be isolated. This should result in fewer spillover effects to Medicare beneficiaries.

The effect of uncompensated care on the distribution of unique quality across payers is somewhat less clear. More uncompensated care may shift some resources away from other payers. Medicare may be a preferred choice because the profit on privatepayers is likely to be higher. Thus, uncompensated care may result in less access for Medicare beneficiaries. On the other hand, as in the demand scenario, if uncompensated care ultimately results in a reduction in the shared quality available, Medicare beneficiaries may be compensated with an increase in the variable costs of quality.

The effect of uncompensated care on the mix of services and their quality is also unclear. A case could be made that more uncompensated care would create incentives for a provider to invest in more profitable services and to improve the quality of those services to increase demand, both in the interest of subsidizing their uncompensated care losses. In this case, a hospital with more uncompensated care losses would provide a more profitable mix of services and higher quality profitable services. The argument could also be made however that those hospitals that provide a more profitable service mix are better equipped to provide uncompensated care. This brings up the question of direction of causation.

In general, market size and provider differentiation are expected to significantly diminish the effects of uncompensated care because the users of such care will be more concentrated at particular providers.

Hypotheses

The above discussion considers many of the possible ways in which the local uninsurance rate might affect the care delivered in the market and to Medicare beneficiaries more specifically. Here, we generate a set of hypotheses to be tested, based on the applicable theory and the above discussion. Ideally, we would like to examine the effects of uncompensated care separately from those of low demand. Unfortunately, the data does not allow for a separate identification of uncompensated care. Thus, all hypotheses will be generalized for testing the impacts of local uninsurance rates on a variety of outcomes.

H1: A high uninsurance rate will be associated with lower levels of shared quality

H2: A high uninsurance rate will be associated with improved access for Medicare beneficiaries

H3: A high uninsurance rate will be associated with higher levels of unique quality for Medicare beneficiaries

H4: Based on the above, a high uninsurance rate will have an ambiguous effect on total quality The above are the primary hypotheses that are tested in the following chapters. Each one has the potential to be influenced by market size. Larger markets are likely to show less evidence for H1 and H3. Finally, the effects on product mix are also examined though no formal hypothesis emerges. The next chapter discusses the data to be used in the analysis and the following two chapters present the analytical methods and the results.

Chapter 3: Data Sources and Descriptive Statistics

By examining the relationship between local uninsurance rates and the care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries, this work will shed light on the question of how providers respond to financial incentives and what contributes to the variation in access, utilization and outcomes across areas. In the interest of testing the hypothesis on total quality, this study will examine how the local uninsurance rate ultimately relates to outcomes for Medicare beneficiaries by examining the effects of the uninsurance rate on mortality from a variety of conditions. Next, it will test the hypothesis regarding shared quality by considering the impact of local uninsurance rates on the overall availability of hospital services in the market. Finally, it will test the hypotheses on access and unique quality by investigating the effect of the insurance distribution on utilization by Medicare beneficiaries. The study will primarily use cross-sectional analysis and identify the effects of the insurance distribution using the variation in local uninsurance rates across areas. Some supplementary analyses will use time series data and examine the impact of changes in uninsurance over time. The main cross-sectional analyses will pool a variety of data from the years 2000-2002 while the time series analysis will focus on the change between this period and the period 2004-2006.

In order to address the questions of interest, a great deal of data on local insurance distributions and Medicare discharge data, as well as hospital and market characteristics has been compiled. Current Population Survey data is used to determine local uninsurance rates. Data from the Area Resource File (ARF) supplements this data to provide a more detailed picture of the sample markets. The American Hospital Association (AHA) annual survey is used to identify and describe the hospitals in the sample markets. Finally, MEDPAR data on all Medicare inpatient discharges is used to measure the outcomes for Medicare beneficiaries. This chapter will describe the data in some detail and lay out the descriptive foundations for the analyses that will be discussed in the following chapters.

Local Uninsurance Rates

Identifying insurance coverage at the local level is essential to this analysis, but proved to be somewhat challenging. Most typical household surveys used to estimate insurance coverage are designed for national estimates. A few allow for reliable and representative estimates at the state level, but most do not even identify sub-state divisions much less produce estimates that are representative at this level. Because there is not a perfect measure of insurance at a level that could be considered to represent a local healthcare market, this study uses data from the March supplement of the Current Population Survey (CPS) at the MSA level. The March CPS supplement is a commonly used household survey for estimating the ranks of the uninsured. The survey is conducted each March and the results are a commonly cited source of the current number of uninsured individuals in the US. While the CPS is only designed to be representative at the national and state levels, it identifies roughly 240 Metropolitan Statistical Areas (MSAs) for which estimates of the uninsured can be made. By pooling multiple years of the survey, the sample size in each MSA can be increased leading to more precise estimates. Again, the sample was not chosen to be representative of MSAs and may result in estimates that vary substantially from the true values. Despite these concerns,

the relatively large sample sizes and the generally reliable insurance definition make the MSA-level insurance rates from the CPS the best available local insurance measure for this study.

Aside from sampling error which will be present on any survey-based measure, the major drawback to using the CPS for this analysis is the fact that it does not separately identify any non-metropolitan areas and is limited by sample size constraints to the largest MSAs. This is a limitation specifically because, as noted in the conceptual framework, we expect certain spillover effects to be more prominent in smaller markets. For the purpose of this analysis, two consecutive years of CPS data will be pooled to create estimates of the insurance distribution at the MSA level. The sample is then limited to the 100 largest MSAs by CPS sample size. By limiting the sample of MSAs and pooling two years of the CPS data, each MSA has at least 400 observations on which to base the local uninsurance rate. Some additional adjustments were made to the MSA definitions in order to make them consistent over time. The MSA definition underwent a major change in 2003 which is reflected on the 2005 CPS. All of the previous years are re-coded to roughly match this definition. Additional information on these adjustments is available upon request.

Table 3.1 displays the trends in insurance coverage at the national level over the time period of interest from 2000 to 2005. These are the CPS survey years, but the CPS is intended to represent the full-year insurance coverage for the prior calendar year. In other words, those listed as uninsured on the CPS were, in theory, uninsured for the entire calendar year prior to the March survey based on the wording of the insurance questions.

In comparisons with a number of other surveys, however, the CPS insurance rates have actually been shown to be more in line with estimates of the number of uninsured at a point in time (Swartz 1986). After a small decrease in 2001, the uninsurance rate steadily climbs until 2004 with another small dip in 2005. These estimates have already been adjusted to eliminate the impact of the verification question that was added in 2001 so that the estimates are consistent over the entire time period.

As has been noted, the analysis will place some emphasis on how market size affects the potential for and realization of spillover effects. Tables 3.2 and 3.3 display the sample markets, by size, and the trends in the uninsurance rate over time in these markets. Note that there is a great deal of variability in the insurance rates across areas and over time in both small and large markets. Both sources of variation will be used to identify the spillover effects of uninsurance in a variety of analyses. The standard errors of the CPS proportions are also included in the tables. The average standard error of the proportion uninsured for an MSA in 2001 is 1 percent while the standard deviation of the estimates is over 5 percent. This indicates that there is substantial meaningful variation in the estimates of the uninsurance rate. The changes in the uninsurance rate over time are statistically significant in roughly half of the MSAs and are more likely to be significant in the larger markets. The implications of the measurement error in the insurance rates will be discussed further and some additional analytical approaches will be used to add credence to the results.

Market characteristics

Now that we have explored the uninsurance rates in small and large markets over time, we will examine the other characteristics of the sample markets over the study period. Some of these characteristics will ultimately be used as outcomes in later models examining access and utilization at the market-level. Others will be used as controls. Data from the Area Resource File (ARF) will be used to examine the characteristics of the sample markets. The data years used to match the pooled insurance distributions will be 2000 and 2004. This reflects a compromise between the calendar year and data year interpretations of the CPS years that have been used for insurance purposes. CPS survey years 2000 and 2001, for instance, have been pooled to obtain the relevant insurance distribution for the primary analysis and the ARF data from 2000 will be used with this data. Using the 2000 data for the cross-sectional analyses also allows access to the most accurate data based on the 2000 census. Data on population size, poverty status, and the racial distribution of the market are measured without error in this year only. This will prove useful in controlling for market characteristics other than insurance that may affect the delivery of care to Medicare beneficiaries. Table 3.4 displays the characteristics of the sample markets, by size and over time.

In 2000, small markets have a lower average uninsurance rate than larger markets. The small and large markets' distribution across the 5 quintiles of insurance coverage (created using the entire sample where quintile 1 represents the 20 MSAs with the lowest uninsurance rates and quintile 5 represents the 20 MSAs with the highest uninsurance rates) is also shown. MSAs with the highest uninsurance rates, those in quintile 5, are more dominant in the larger markets which is consistent with their higher average uninsurance rate. Smaller markets also have higher average Medicaid rates and lower rates of private coverage than larger markets in 2000. Additional calculations show that from 2001 to 2005, 67 percent of small markets and 73 percent of large markets lost coverage. Thus, small markets have slightly lower uninsurance rates in the initial period and lose somewhat less coverage over time. Their lower uninsurance rates are driven at least in part by higher rates of Medicaid coverage however.

The racial distribution also varies across small and large markets, largely due to the presence of larger black and smaller white populations in large markets. The proportion Hispanic is only slightly higher in small markets than large in 2000. Income and poverty measures are also considered. Percent in poverty is lower and per capita income is higher in large markets. The unemployment rate is also lower in large markets. These observations are consistent with the higher rates of private coverage in large markets and lower rates of Medicaid coverage. Also interesting is how these measures change over the time period 2000 to 2004. In the time period of interest, the poverty rate is rising, unemployment is rising and the rise in uninsurance appears to be driven by a reduction in private coverage that is only partially offset by an increase in Medicaid.

In addition to demographics and economic conditions in the market, the characteristics of the health care market vary as well. Small markets have fewer hospitals than their larger counterparts though both have seen a decline over the study period. Small markets also have a slightly higher admission rate per capita which may be consistent with the higher levels of insurance coverage in these markets. Length of stay varies little by market size, but does decline over the study period. ER visits per capita are also higher in smaller markets, but unlike admissions, are rising in both small and large markets over time. The staffing ratios for nurses in the market are almost equal for small and large markets in 2000. Both the nurse to bed ratio and percentage RNs rises over this time period with the increase being just slightly larger in smaller markets.

Some of the characteristics discussed above, including the racial and income distribution of the market, are those that one would expect to have an impact on the delivery of care in the market. Several of these however are also likely to be highly correlated with the local uninsurance rate. In order to create a clearer picture of how uninsurance relates to these other market characteristics, Table 3.5 displays the correlations between the local uninsurance rate as estimated by the CPS and several market-level characteristics for the year 2000. Very strong positive correlations are seen between the proportion Hispanic in the market and the proportion uninsured. This is consistent across market sizes although the correlations are slightly higher in smaller markets. The same pattern exists between the market-level poverty rate and the uninsurance rate. High correlations exist in both small and large markets with the correlation in large markets slightly smaller. Including these two market-level characteristics as explanatory variables in simple OLS regressions on the uninsurance rate results in R-squared values of 0.78 and 0.69 for small and large markets, respectively. This will present some challenges in modeling the effects of all of these market-level characteristics together.

In the interest of establishing a set of market level variables that can be used together to model the delivery of care in the market, some collinearity diagnostics are displayed in Table 3.6. The results of these diagnostics indicate that including measures of the insurance distribution, the poverty rate and the racial distribution together in a model would be unwise. Substituting per capita income for the poverty measure, but keeping the racial distribution diminishes the collinearity concerns. In weaker models however, such as the logistic regressions that will be used in some of the analysis, the collinearity between the proportion Hispanic and the uninsurance rate even in the absence of a poverty measure may also cause problems. Concerns will be especially strong in smaller markets. A common rule of thumb for diagnosing collinearity uses a threshold of ten for the variance inflation factor (VIF) as indicative of a problem. For weaker models, however, some sources suggest that a VIF of as low as 2.5 may be of concern (Allison 1999). This information will be used in model specification in the following chapters.

Hospital characteristics

After identifying the 100 MSAs with sufficient sample to analyze the changes in the insurance distribution and describing those markets more thoroughly using the ARF data, the hospitals in these markets were identified on the AHA annual surveys. The community hospitals(non-federal, short-term, general and specialty hospitals) present in the markets of interest in either of two years were identified. The years 2001-02 were used to match the CPS insurance years 2000-01, for instance.

Table 3.7 displays the characteristics of all of the community hospitals in the sample markets, by market size. These may not correspond directly with the hospitals that are analyzed when using the MEDPAR outcomes and utilization data because some

AHA hospitals were missing the necessary Medicare identifier to merge them with the patients from the MEDPAR file. Also, some of the hospitals did not have any matching Medicare discharges on the corresponding MEDPAR files. These were typically children's or various other specialty hospitals or LTC hospitals. They will be left in the sample however for some general analysis on the availability of hospital services in the area.

Comparing the hospital characteristics in small and large markets elicits some interesting observations. For-profits are slightly more common in small markets in both years. The large shift in for-profit presence from 2001 to 2005 coincides with a large drop in the proportion classified as general hospitals. This would seem to indicate a rapid expansion of for-profit specialty hospitals.

Hospitals in small markets unsurprisingly have fewer beds than those in large markets. Furthermore, hospitals in both market sizes are getting smaller over the study period. In both small and large markets, length of stay goes up in the study period. Hospitals in small markets also have a smaller percentage of Medicaid discharges and a larger proportion of Medicare discharges, but in combination, a larger portion of public discharges than the hospitals in larger markets. There is also an increasing reliance on public payers as a proportion of hospital discharges over time in both types of markets. Staffing also varies by market size and over time. Hospitals in small markets have a lower proportion of RNs on their nursing staff. The proportion RNs does increase in all markets however over time. The nurse to bed ratio is also increasing over the study period in both small and large markets as is the RN to bed ratio. The nurse to bed ratio in small markets is lower than that in large markets as was the RN to bed ratio.

The above information indicates that hospitals in small markets may be under some additional financial pressure due to the larger presence of public payers and evidenced by the use of lower cost staff. The increase in for-profits and specialty hospitals seems to be evidence of a differentiation effect which is interestingly occurring in small markets to a greater extent than in large markets. This is also consistent with the more prominent drop in presence of public hospitals in small markets. This is somewhat out of line with expectations that differentiation would be stronger in larger markets, but will be important to consider in interpreting later results.

Table 3.8 explores the availability of particular services in the sample hospitals. The departments and specialty services are broken into groups of profitable and unprofitable services based on work by Jill Horwitz and colleagues (2005). With a few exceptions, a larger proportion of hospitals in large markets offer profitable services than those in small markets. Substantial growth occurs over time in both small and large markets in the proportion of hospitals providing MRI and PET scanners as well as more modest growth in the provision of cardiac surgery and catheterization. There are less consistent results over time in the provision of NICU and PICU services and a decline in the proportion of hospitals providing CT scanners and ultrasounds.

The results for the set of unprofitable services are quite different. Hospitals in small markets are also less likely than those in large markets to provide unprofitable services, but the discrepancies are not as pronounced as those for profitable services.

Over time, however, the provision of unprofitable services declines in both small and large markets. The declines are more pronounced in small markets and also seem to coincide with the changes in economic and insurance conditions. This may be consistent with the observation that over the same time period small markets experience a larger proportional growth in for-profit hospitals.

Discharge data

Following the creation of the hospital sample in the 100 MSAs, the Medicare discharges from the sample hospitals are identified on the MEDPAR data. Two years of discharges are pooled to match the sample from the AHA. The study years again are 2001-02, and 2005-06. The MEDPAR data contains 100% of the Medicare discharges from the sample hospitals. The use of the 100% MEDPAR files is particularly important for this study because we are working at the MSA level and it is unlikely that the smaller files would be representative at this level. Outcomes have been measured for the Medicare population by applying the AHRQ Quality Indicators to the Medicare discharges. The quality indicators identify mortality from a set of conditions that has been determined to be influenced by hospital quality. These measures are an admittedly crude measure of quality because it is difficult to control for all of the additional elements that contribute to an individual's probability of death. Table 3.9 displays the outcomes and utilization measures from hospitals in our sample markets, by market size. Differences in outcomes by market size vary by condition. Those in small markets consistently have lower mortality on CABG and AMI and consistently higher mortality on CHF, Stroke, GI hemorrhage and hip fracture. Mortality rates on virtually all the conditions of interest however are improving over the study time period.

Table 3.9 also displays the utilization measures that will be used to test the hypotheses on unique quality provided to Medicare beneficiaries. There are some fairly consistent trends in the utilization measures. Lap chlolys are growing over time in both small and large markets. Similarly bilateral catheterization is falling consistently over time, but in this case is lower in small markets. Incidental appendectomies are also falling in both market sizes over time, but here, the rate is higher in small markets. There is a trend over time in both small and large markets showing higher use of ICUs. The use of CT scans is also growing rapidly over time in both small and large markets with large markets showing higher use in both periods. Other imaging follows the same pattern. Unfortunately, discharge data provides only a limited set of utilization measures for analyzing the role of local uninsurance on unique quality delivered to Medicare beneficiaries. Additional measures of the individual processes of care experienced by Medicare beneficiaries might provide better evidence of such quality.

Finally, additional individual characteristics are shown in Table 3.10. These will be used for risk-adjustment and individual level controls. Age and sex are relatively constant across market size and over time. The race distribution however varies considerably by market size as well as over time. As was true in the markets as a whole, blacks represent a larger portion of discharges in large markets. Hispanics are more prevalent in large market discharges however, which is not the case for the population more generally. While the percentage black grows over the study period in large markets, it falls over the same period in small markets. Hispanics on the other hand are growing as a proportion of discharges in both small and large markets. There is also

substantial growth over time in the proportion of those discharged that are disabled or have ESRD. ESRD is more prevalent in larger markets while disability status does not have a clear pattern.

The discharges used for this analysis were chosen by identifying all of the discharges in the hospitals in the sample markets. This does not necessarily mean that the individuals receiving care in these MSAs also live in the area. The proportion that actually lives in the MSA in which they receive care is lower for small markets. This is likely due to the fact that the hospitals in these markets will serve individuals from the surrounding non-metro areas.

Small markets have a smaller proportion of admissions classified as emergent than those in large markets. Regardless of size, however, this proportion is growing over time. It is unclear whether this is actually a meaningful trend in terms of the severity of the conditions upon admission or some type of administrative change. If it represents a failure of ambulatory care over the time period of interest, this would be an important observation.

Over time, those who ever had Medicaid or who had Medicaid in all twelve months of the calendar year increased steadily in small and large markets. Those in small markets were generally less likely to have Medicaid however. From 2001 to 2005, there was new growth in HMO coverage in Medicare as well. This may be related to the passage of the Medicare Modernization Act in 2003 which changed some of the details of the Medicare Advantage program. Again, however, it was more common for those in large markets to be in an HMO regardless of the timing.

Aside from the racial distribution of those in small and large markets, which are quite different, the differences are less than striking. With very clearly different market and hospital characteristics in small and large markets, the beneficiaries being treated seem to show the least contrast. There may of course be unobserved differences which will need to be addressed later. The most glaring omission is the inability to identify the income of the Medicare beneficiaries who are using the hospital. We know the income parameters at the market level and knowing Medicaid status identifies the poorest beneficiaries. We do not know however which beneficiaries have supplemental insurance coverage and this will be important in later discussions. This gives us a fairly good descriptive picture however of the individuals in all markets over time.

The data described above will be used to further examine the relationship between MSA-level uninsurance and outcomes of care received by Medicare beneficiaries. The differences between small and large markets described above as well as the trends over time will all be important in interpreting the results of the analyses in the following chapters.

Chapter 3 Tables

Table 3.1 National Insurance Trends CPS Survey Years

Insurance Distribution	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005
Medicare and ESI	4.17	4.24	4.29	4.13	4.36	4.46
Medicare and NG	3.33	3.38	3.32	3.25	3.19	3.1
Medicare only	5.66	5.75	5.84	6.01	6.08	6.06
Employer coverage	57.83	58.19	56.72	55.7	54.52	54.5
Non-group coverage	5.67	5.45	5.47	5.59	5.58	5.7
Medicaid	6.8	6.75	7.46	7.8	8.41	8.74
Other public	1.02	0.98	1.05	1.05	1.04	1.1
Uninsured	15.53	15.28	15.85	16.47	16.82	16.34

Table 3.2 Uninsurance Rates in Small Markets 2001 to 2005

				Difference
MSA Name	00-01 SI	04-05	SE	2001 to 2005
Akron, OH PMSA	9.7% 1.1	% 9.6%	1.0%	0.0%
Albany-Schenectady-Troy, NY	5.8% 0.9	% 10.4%	1.0%	4.6% *
Albuquerque, NM MSA	20.5% 0.9	% 18.5%	0.9%	-1.9%
Allentown-Bethlehem-Easton, PA	5.9% 0.9	% 8.8%	1.0%	2.9% *
Anchorage, AK MSA	15.5% 1.0	% 18.4%	0.9%	3.0% *
Ann Arbor, MI PMSA	7.5% 1.0	% 8.0%	1.0%	0.5%
Bakersfield, CA MSA	18.5% 1.8	% 13.9%	1.3%	-4.6% *
Birmingham, AL MSA	14.6% 1.3	% 11.7%	0.9%	-3.0% *
Boise City. ID MSA	15.1% 1.0	% 17.1%	0.9%	2.0%
Burlington, VT MSA	10.8% 1.2	% 10.5%	0.7%	-0.2%
Charleston-North Charleston.	16.3% 1.7	% 15.9%	1.2%	-0.3%
Colorado Springs, CO MSA	9.9% 1.3	% 15.0%	1.0%	5.0% *
Davton-Springfield, OH MSA	7.8% 0.9	% 11.6%	1.0%	3.8% *
Des Moines, IA MSA	9.7% 1.2	% 12.3%	0.9%	2.6% *
Dover. DE MSA	15.5% 1.7	% 12.8%	1.1%	-2.6%
Dutchess County, NY PMSA	13.1% 1.4	% 13.0%	1.3%	-0.1%
El Paso, TX MSA	34.6% 1.7	% 33.8%	1.6%	-0.8%
Fargo-Moorhead, ND-MN MSA	11.6% 1.4	% 9.5%	0.9%	-2.1%
Favetteville-Springdale-	15.1% 1.7	% 15.2%	1.3%	0.1%
Fresno, CA MSA	18.7% 1.5	% 19.4%	1.3%	0.7%
Greenville-Spartanburg-	13.5% 1.3	% 17.8%	1.3%	4.3% *
Harrisburg-Lebanon-Carlisle	8.7% 1.2	% 10.3%	1.1%	1.6%
Honolulu, HI MSA	10.2% 0.7	% 10.4%	0.4%	0.2%
Jackson, MS MSA	16.8% 1.7	% 19.1%	1.4%	2.3%
Knoxville. TN MSA	10.9% 1.6	% 13.9%	1.4%	2.9%
Lancaster, PA MSA	13.0% 1.7	% 17.1%	1.7%	4.1% *
Lansing-East Lansing, MI MSA	11.0% 1.5	% 14.8%	1.5%	3.8% *
Las Cruces, NM MSA	23.7% 1.7	% 28.4%	1.8%	4.7% *
Lincoln. NE MSA	10.3% 1.4	% 13.9%	1.3%	3.6% *
Little Rock-North Little Rock.	11.6% 1.2	% 12.7%	1.1%	1.1%
McAllen-Edinburg-Mission, TX	33.1% 2.2	% 32.1%	1.8%	-1.0%
Omaha, NE-IA MSA	9.6% 0.8	% 10.8%	0.6%	1.2%
Portland, ME MSA	7.0% 1.2	% 9.6%	0.8%	2.6% *
Provo-Orem, UT MSA	12.3% 1.2	% 13.2%	1.0%	0.9%
Reno. NV MSA	15.3% 1.4	% 16.0%	1.0%	0.7%
Richmond-Petersburg, VA MSA	13.2% 1.4	% 13.8%	1.0%	0.6%
Saginaw-Bay City-Midland, MI	9.9% 1.5	% 12.3%	1.6%	2.3%
Sarasota-Bradenton, FL MSA	13.2% 1.7	% 15.2%	1.5%	2.0%
Scranton-Wilkes	10.9% 1.3	% 9.9%	1.1%	-1.0%
Sioux Falls, SD MSA	10.9% 1.3	% 11.7%	0.9%	0.8%
Springfield, MA MSA	9.7% 1.2	% 11.6%	1.2%	1.9%
Svracuse, NY MSA	9.9% 1.3	% 8.4%	1.2%	-1.5%
Toledo, OH MSA	13.8% 1.5	% 7.9%	1.0%	-5.9% *
Tucson, AZ MSA	16.6% 1.3	% 14.1%	1.1%	-2.5%
Tulsa. OK MSA	14.7% 1.3	% 17.6%	1.1%	3.0% *
Ventura, CA PMSA	13.0% 1.6	% 18.0%	1.5%	5.0% *
Wichita, KS MSA	13.1% 1.3	% 12.3%	0.9%	-0.8%
Youngstown-Warren, OH MSA	10.0% 1.2	% 15.3%	1.3%	5.3% *

 * Indicates that the difference in uninsurance from 2001 to 2005 is statistically significant at the .05 level.

Table 3.3 Uninsurance Rates in Large Markets 2001 to 2005

					Difference	
MSA Name	00-01	SE	04-05	SE	2001 to 2005	
Atlanta, GA MSA	15.2%	0.8%	18.1%	0.6%	2.9%	*
Austin-San Marcos, TX MSA	13.2%	1.2%	24.2%	1.2%	11.0%	*
Baltimore, MD PMSA	11.6%	0.9%	13.5%	0.6%	1.9%	*
Boston, MA-NH PMSA	10.5%	0.4%	12.9%	0.4%	2.4%	*
Buffalo-Niagara Falls, NY MSA	10.3%	1.0%	9.6%	0.9%	-0.7%	
Charlotte-Gastonia-Rock Hill.	13.5%	1.0%	19.0%	0.9%	5.5%	*
Chicago. IL PMSA	16.3%	0.4%	15.9%	0.3%	-0.4%	
Cincinnati. OH-KY-IN PMSA	12.9%	0.8%	12.6%	0.7%	-0.3%	
Cleveland-Lorain-Elvria, OH	13.3%	0.7%	11.8%	0.6%	-1.5%	
Columbus, OH MSA	11.3%	0.9%	15.4%	0.8%	4.1%	*
Dallas. TX PMSA	21.1%	0.7%	24.1%	0.6%	3.0%	*
Denver, CO PMSA	17.2%	0.9%	18.5%	0.6%	1.4%	
Detroit. MI PMSA	11.6%	0.5%	12.3%	0.4%	0.7%	
Grand Rapids-Muskegon-Holland.	10.9%	0.9%	8.9%	0.8%	-2.0%	*
Greenboro-Winston Salem-High	13.4%	1.0%	16.5%	1.0%	3.1%	*
Hartford, CT MSA	8.9%	0.9%	12.0%	0.6%	3.1%	*
Houston, TX PMSA	24.9%	0.7%	28.4%	0.7%	3.5%	*
Indianapolis IN MSA	11.3%	1 1%	14.9%	0.8%	3.7%	*
Jacksonville FL MSA	16.0%	1.1%	16.5%	1.0%	0.5%	
Kansas City, MO-KS MSA	9.3%	0.7%	11.9%	0.5%	2.6%	*
Las Vegas NV-AZ MSA	21.3%	0.8%	22.0%	0.6%	0.7%	
Los Angeles-Long Beach CA	25.6%	0.4%	24.2%	0.3%	-1.4%	*
Louisville KY-IN MSA	10.0%	1.0%	14.4%	0.0%	4 4%	*
Memohis TN-AR-MS MSA	16.0%	1.5%	20.0%	1.3%	3.8%	*
Miami EL PMSA	22.6%	0.6%	24.3%	0.6%	1.6%	*
Milwaukee-Waukesha WIPMSA	9.4%	0.9%	12 8%	0.0%	3.4%	*
Minneapolis-St Paul MN-WI	7.3%	0.6%	9.4%	0.1%	2.1%	*
Nashville TN MSA	8.0%	1.0%	14.4%	1.0%	6.5%	*
New Haven-Meriden CT PMSA	10.7%	0.8%	13.0%	0.5%	2.2%	*
New Orleans, LAMSA	22.4%	1.3%	19.076	1 1%	-3.3%	*
New York NY PMSA	18 1%	0.3%	17.8%	0.3%	-0.2%	
Norfolk-Virginia Beach-Newport	18.0%	1.3%	14.9%	0.0%	-3.1%	*
Oklaboma City OK MSA	18.6%	1.0%	19.9%	1.0%	1.3%	
Orlando EL MSA	15.0%	0.9%	22.3%	0.9%	6.9%	*
Philadelphia PA-NI PMSA	10.47%	0.070	13.7%	0.3%	3.0%	*
Phoenix-Mesa AZ MSA	19.6%	0.4%	18.5%	0.6%	-1 1%	
Pittsburgh PAMSA	7 4%	0.6%	10.076	0.6%	2.7%	*
Portland-Vancouver OR-WA PMSA	14 7%	0.9%	17.1%	0.6%	2.5%	*
Providence-Fall River-Warwick	7 4%	0.5%	11.9%	0.070	4 4%	*
Raleigh-Durham-Chanel Hill NC	10.7%	1.0%	13.4%	0.4%	2.7%	*
Riverside-San Bernardino, CA	20.9%	0.9%	22.4%	0.8%	1.6%	
Rochester NY MSA	9.4%	1.0%	11 7%	0.0%	2.4%	*
Sacramento, CA PMSA	13.8%	1.0%	13.4%	0.9%	-0.3%	
St Louis MO-IL MSA	9.2%	0.7%	13.1%	0.6%	3.9%	*
Salt Lake City-Orden LIT MSA	11.6%	0.7 %	13.1%	0.070	1.5%	*
San Antonio TX MSA	25.8%	1.2%	26.2%	1 1%	0.4%	
San Diego, CA MSA	18 1%	0.9%	16.3%	0.8%	-1.8%	
San Francisco, CA PMSA	17.6%	0.3%	15.6%	0.0%	-1.0%	*
San Jose CA PMSA	10.8%	0.0%	1/1 0%	0.0%	3.2%	*
Seattle-Bellevue-Everett WA	14.0%	0.8%	14 3%	0.6%	0.3%	
Tampa-St	17.6%	0.8%	14 3%	0.7%	-3 3%	*
Washington, DC-MD-VA-WV PMSA	13.5%	0.5%	14.8%	0.3%	1.3%	*
	. 2.0 / 0	2.275				:

* Indicates that the difference in uninsurance from 2001 to 2005 is statistically significant

at the .05 level.

Table 3.4 Characteristics of Sample Markets By Market Size

	20	00	20	04
	Small	Large	Small	Large
Insurance Distribution				
Uninsured	0.1337	0.1441	0.1445	0.1615
Medicaid	0.0722	0.0551	0.0862	0.0738
Medicare	0.1319	0.1204	0.1310	0.1252
Private	0.6491	0.6714	0.6229	0.6304
pseudo-hhi	0.4816	0.4982	0.4517	0.4527
Uninsurance quintile				
Lowest uninsurance	22.92	17.31		
2	20.83	19.23		
3	20.83	19.23		
4	22.92	17.31		
Highest uninsurance	12.5	26.92		
Race and Age				
White, not hispanic	0.7439	0.6851	0.7272	0.6608
Black	0.0807	0.1442	0.0828	0.1460
Hispanic	0.1257	0.1197	0.1350	0.1328
Other	0.0607	0.0640	0.0639	0.0703
Over 65	0.1217	0.1151	0.1214	0.1141
Income and Unemployment				
Percent in poverty	0.1086	0.0985	0.1229	0.1177
Percent with food stamps	0.0595	0.0532	0.0815	0.0729
Unemployment rate	0.0399	0.0336	0.0532	0.0528
Per capita income	27415	32199	31149	35641

Table 3.5 Correlates of Local Uninsurance Rates, 2000-01 By Market Size

	Correlation with Local Uninsurance Rate						
	Small		Large				
Paga							
	0 7707	*	0 7700	*			
VVhite	-0.7727	â	-0.7786	~			
Black	-0.0422		0.1186				
Hispanic	0.8626	*	0.7338	*			
Other	-0.0355		0.2255				
Income							
Percent in poverty	0.8699	*	0.7265	*			
Per capita income	-0.7122	*	-0.2402				
Other coverage							
Medicaid	0.5302	*	0.1803				
Medicare	0.0144		-0.1855				
Private	-0.8147	*	-0.8018	*			

Table 3.6 Collinearity Diagnostics on Market-level Variables By Market Size

	A	JI	No po	overty	No po no his	overty, spanic		No	race	
	Small	Large	Small	Large	Small	Large	Sn	nall	La	rge
	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF	VIF
Market-level independent variables										
Uninsured	5.73	4.91	5.34	4.11	2.17	1.80	2.14	4.63	1.37	3.23
Medicaid	2.43	2.32	1.70	1.33	1.65	1.32	1.62	2.28	1.27	1.95
Medicare	1.16	1.21	1.08	1.10	1.06	1.10	1.04	1.06	1.07	1.15
Percent in poverty	11.35	5.88						6.82		3.84
Per capita income (LOG)			2.60	2.45	2.48	2.39	2.32		1.36	
Hispanic	9.72	4.08	6.27	3.75						
Black	1.88	2.22	1.71	1.89	1.23	1.25				
Other	1.12	1.53	1.15	2.30	1.15]2.30				
Number of Hospitals	1.36	1.51	1.30	1.64	1.21	1.63	1.02	1.11	1.57	1.37

NOTES:

Values of VIF exceeding 10 are often regarded as indicating multicollinearity, but in weaker models, which is often the case in logistic regression, values above 2.5 may be a cause for concern (see, P.D. Allison, Logistic Regression Using the SAS System, SAS Institute, 1999).

Table 3.7
Characteristics of Hospitals in Sample Markets
By Market Size

	2001-02		2005	5-06
	Small	Large	Small	Large
Ownership Type				
Public	0.102	0.093	0.080	0.088
Not-for-Profit	0.663	0.690	0.571	0.617
For-Profit	0.236	0.216	0.346	0.294
General hospital	0.811	0.859	0.708	0.781
Teaching hospital	0.300	0.320	0.238	0.272
Hospital Beds and Utilization				
Less than 150 beds	0.536	0.426	0.593	0.468
150 to 299	0.236	0.311	0.199	0.286
300 to 499	0.146	0.174	0.132	0.166
500 plus	0.082	0.089	0.076	0.080
Length of stay (days/admits)	6.767	6.343	7.525	6.782
Pct Medicaid (mcaid/admits)	0.136	0.149	0.147	0.161
Pct Medicare (mcare/admits)	0.457	0.417	0.488	0.438
Pct Public	0.594	0.566	0.635	0.600
Personnel				
Pct RNs	0.842	0.881	0.854	0.886
Nurse to bed ratio	1.322	1.366	1.500	1.539
RN to bed ratio	1.136	1.216	1.311	1.390

Table 3.8 Hospital Service Provision By Market Size

	2001	1-02	2005	5-06
	Small	Large	Small	Large
Profitable Services				
NiCU	0.304	0.329	0.205	0.350
PICU	0.163	0.139	0.073	0.153
Cardiac Cath Lab	0.528	0.598	0.531	0.573
Cardiac Surgery	0.393	0.355	0.404	0.381
ESWL (Lithotripsy)	0.252	0.256	0.307	0.279
Fitness Center	0.242	0.274	0.288	0.276
Birthing room	0.656	0.675	0.577	0.627
Sports Medicine	0.383	0.425	0.420	0.410
Womens Center	0.540	0.589	0.520	0.574
CT Scanner	0.828	0.878	0.792	0.847
MRI	0.626	0.677	0.647	0.703
PET	0.147	0.159	0.189	0.224
Spectroscopy	0.436	0.459	0.472	0.492
Ultrasound	0.844	0.890	0.803	0.858
Diagnostic radiology	0.702	0.750	0.642	0.705
SUM	7.043	7.453	7.035	7.453
Unprofitable Services				
OB	0.678	0.696	0.682	0.643
Burn	0.064	0.056	0.073	0.068
Alcohol/drug abuse	0.113	0.135	0.084	0.119
Psychiatric	0.445	0.443	0.253	0.396
Emergency Department	0.865	0.877	0.806	0.840
Trauma Center	0.347	0.322	0.310	0.303
HIV/AIDS Services	0.374	0.435	0.342	0.373
Psych Emergency	0.383	0.441	0.358	0.420
Psych Children	0.255	0.221	0.213	0.204
SUM	3.525	3.627	3.146	3.366

	200	1-02	200	5-06	
	Small	Large	Small	Large	
Inpatient Quality Indicators					
CABG Mortality	0.044	0.048	0.040	0.044	
Craniotomy Mortality	0.096	0.091	0.074	0.074	
AMI Mortality	0.117	0.130	0.092	0.100	
CHF Mortality	0.055	0.050	0.041	0.037	
Stroke Mortality	0.125	0.117	0.110	0.103	
GI Hemorrhage Mortality	0.039	0.038	0.031	0.029	
Hip Fracture Mortality	0.038	0.034	0.031	0.030	
Pneumonia mortality	0.082	0.083	0.052	0.051	
Utilization measures					
Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy	0.670	0.675	0.715	0.720	
Incidental Appendectomy	0.024	0.021	0.022	0.019	
Bilateral Catheterization	0.093	0.105	0.060	0.079	
ICU	0.200	0.236	0.216	0.257	
CT Scan	0.283	0.308	0.343	0.379	
Diagnostic Radiology	0.802	0.810	0.800	0.820	
Other Imaging	0.118	0.123	0.142	0.150	

	2001-02		2005-06	
	Small	Large	Small	Large
Age	73.4	73.6	72.9	73.1
Sex	0.407			
Male	0.437	0.431	0.444	0.438
Race				
Black	0.082	0.145	0.085	0.154
White	0.872	0.803	0.858	0.782
Hispanic	0.018	0.020	0.022	0.026
Other	0.024	0.028	0.032	0.034
Medicare Status				
Disabled	0 153	0 155	0 177	0 177
ESRD	0.032	0.037	0.043	0.050
	0.002		01010	
Home MSA = Hosp MSA	0.760	0.876	0.758	0.875
Admission Type				
Emergency	0.508	0.569	0.533	0.606
Urgent	0.232	0.198	0.208	0.174
Elective	0.259	0.230	0.256	0.218
Other coverage				
Ever HMO	0.014	0.026	0.030	0.049
	0.005	0.008	0.007	0.013
Ever Medicaid	0.229	0.248	0 249	0 272
All Medicaid	0.154	0.171	0.174	0.193

Table 3.10 Discharge-level Characteristics of Medicare Beneficiaries By Market Size

Chapter 4: Local Uninsurance and Medicare Inpatient Outcomes

This chapter will investigate the relationship between the local uninsurance rate and Medicare inpatient outcomes. It will describe the analytical methods used to identify the effect of the uninsurance rate on Medicare mortality from a set of specific conditions and procedures. The results of this analysis will allow for a conclusion as to the ultimate role of spillover effects on outcomes for Medicare beneficiaries.

Chapter 2 detailed a variety of ways in which the uninsurance rate might create declines or improvements in various types of quality for Medicare beneficiaries. An increase in uninsurance might result in a reduction in shared quality for Medicare beneficiaries, for instance. On the other hand, more uninsured in an area may allow Medicare beneficiaries to obtain better access to care as the number of privately insured falls. Furthermore, decreases in shared quality due to more uninsured could result in increases in unique quality provided to Medicare patients. Finally, a shift in the insurance distribution may shift the mix of quality investment across different service lines. By investigating the effect of local uninsurance rates on Medicare mortality, this chapter aims to determine the net effect of the above mechanisms on outcomes. Additional analyses will be presented in Chapters 5 which will attempt to uncover some of the underlying mechanisms by which the uninsured influence the delivery of care to Medicare beneficiaries.

Most studies that have addressed the spillover effects of the uninsured have done so using cross-sectional data comparing outcomes of various types in areas with differing levels of uninsurance (Pagan and Pauly, 2006, 2007). The most common criticism of this strategy is that there are unobserved area characteristics that are correlated with both the insurance rate and the access or quality outcomes being investigated. The exogeneity of the insurance measure is thus a key assumption in this analysis. In the cross-sectional models, however, the uninsurance rate may be correlated with some unobserved characteristics of the market that may also influence Medicare mortality. One possibility is that Medicare beneficiaries in areas with higher uninsurance are more likely to have been uninsured prior to obtaining Medicare and thus suffer some of the health consequences of their prior uninsurance. This would bias results on the effects of the uninsured on outcomes towards finding a negative impact.

This study continues to focus on a cross-sectional approach, but will incorporate some additional analysis using changes in insurance rates over time in order to determine the sensitivity of the results to the analysis approach. The additional analyses will avoid potential confounding from any unobservable time-invariant, market-level characteristics. Similarities and inconsistencies in the results from the two different methods will aid in our understanding of the true relationship between uninsurance and quality of care.

While the supplemental longitudinal approach accounts for some endogeneity concerns, a plausible story of reverse causation can also be told. If outcome-enhancing quality improvements, high utilization of high intensity services, or investment in large fixed cost items in an area are driving up costs and resulting in higher rates of uninsurance, a positive relationship between high uninsurance rates and the various outcome measures may arise. The primary analysis will maintain the assumption of exogeneity of the insurance measure and possible extensions will be discussed.

Empirical Approach

In order to explore the relationship between local uninsurance rates and Medicare outcomes, I estimate several discharge-level logistic regression models using individual inpatient mortality from a variety of conditions, as the dependent variable. The primary analysis uses the cross-sectional variation in uninsurance rates across the100 sample MSAs in 2001 to identify the effect on Medicare outcomes. Separately for each of eight conditions and procedures, I estimate the model below.

$$Y_{ijm} = Alpha + B_1 U_m + B_2 P_i + B_3 H_j + B_4 M_m + e_{ijm}$$

Y is a binary variable indicating inpatient mortality from the condition of interest. P_i are a set of discharge-level controls including age, sex, race and indicators for 30 comorbidities designed to control for patient risk (Elixhauser 1998). Indicators for the patient's Medicare coverage through disability, managed care and dual coverage by Medicaid are also included. H_j are a set of hospital controls which include hospital ownership, size, and teaching and specialty status. Also included are measures of the proportion of Medicare and Medicaid discharges at the hospital-level. M_m are marketlevel controls which include the local rates of Medicare and Medicaid coverage as well as per capita income and the number of hospitals in the area. The market level controls in this model were chosen based on the most conservative approach to dealing with multicollinearity. Several sensitivity analyses will also be discussed. The variable of interest is the MSA-level uninsurance rate, U_m. Separate models are estimated on MSAs with over and under 1 million residents and standard errors are clustered at the MSAlevel.

Baseline Results

Table 4.1 displays the results of the baseline models described above. The table presents the odds ratios for all of the insurance related variables at both the hospital and market level. The results are presented first for all markets combined, followed by separate estimates for small and large markets. P-values are included and a * represents significance at the 5 percent level. Odds ratios greater than one indicate a positive impact on the probability of death and, in the case of the local uninsurance rate, a negative spillover effect from the uninsured to Medicare beneficiaries.

The results for all markets indicate that the uninsurance rate has a negative effect on the probability of death, or a positive spillover effect, in three of the eight models; craniotomy, stroke and hip fracture. This may indicate increased access for, or an increase in unique quality provided to, Medicare beneficiaries in the presence of more uninsured. A far more consistent result emerges however on the effect of the hospitallevel Medicaid discharge percentage. Medicare beneficiaries in hospitals with a higher proportion of Medicaid patients have an increased probability of death. This finding is consistent across seven of the eight conditions examined.

The Medicaid rate at the market-level is also associated with an increased probability of death in three of the models. Interestingly, this relationship exists specifically for two of the same conditions where a positive spillover effect of the uninsurance rate was found. In the third case, the effect of the local Medicaid rate is marginally significant. The effects of hospital- and market-level Medicare rates show fewer and less consistent relationship with the outcomes of interest.

In the case of small markets, the results are quite different. Negative spillover effects of uninsurance, or a positive association between the local uninsurance rate and the probability of death are found to be significant in two of the eight models, CABG and AMI, and are approaching levels of significance in two others, craniotomy and CHF. In these markets, the effects of hospital-level Medicaid proportions on probability of death remain consistently positive, but are significant in only three cases. Market-level Medicaid shows only one negative spillover effect. Local Medicare rates however show significant positive effects on survival in four of the eight models; AMI, CHF, stroke and hip fracture.

The results for large markets are generally consistent with those for all markets. Positive spillover effects of the uninsurance rate are found for the three conditions noted above. Consistent negative spillover effects of hospital-level Medicaid discharge rates are found in seven of eight models.

The models described above intentionally use the most conservative choice of market-level covariates with regard to multicollinearity concerns. Concerns remain however about how much of the effects attributed to the uninsurance rate are capturing the effects of the local population of poor and minority individuals. Controls for the local race distribution are included in an additional set of analyses to see if it is possible to better isolate the effects of the uninsurance rate. The results are shown in Table 4.2.

Several interesting results arise in the analysis incorporating the race distribution. In small markets, the negative spillovers on CABG and AMI mortality rates are reduced in significance although the result on CABG is still moderately significant. More compelling however is that four additional measures, craniotomy, CHF, stroke and hip fracture, now exhibit a negative spillover effect of uninsurance. This seems to be driven by the fact that the proportion Hispanic in the market actually has some positive effects on survival for Medicare beneficiaries and its high correlation with the uninsurance rate was obscuring these negative effects. This relationship between the proportion Hispanic and Medicare mortality is somewhat less evident in larger markets. Despite this fact, including the race distribution in the large market models also changes the effects of the uninsurance rate to be more negative. In this case however, it merely results in fewer positive spillover effects of the uninsured in these models. When controlling for race, there is only one positive spillover effect from the uninsured as opposed to three in the original models.

Sensitivity Analysis

Measurement error and endogeneity

Additional concerns exist regarding the uninsurance measure with regard to measurement error and endogeneity. Because the uninsurance rate is obtained from the CPS and thus includes sampling error as well as because the survey was not designed to produce local area insurance rates, it is possible that the imprecise measurement of the insurance rate could obscure the identification of any spillover effects. In order to address this issue, the poverty rate in the market, which is measured without error from the Census and is highly correlated with the uninsurance rate, is used as a proxy for the uninsurance rate in the logistic regression models. The results of these proxy models are show in tables 4.3 and 4.4 which exclude and include the racial distribution from the market covariates, respectively.

The results in the models without the race distribution, shown in Table 4.3, reveal that in small markets the significant negative spillovers are reduced to marginal levels of significance when using poverty as a proxy for uninsurance. In large markets, two of three significant positive spillovers from the baseline models are reduced to very marginal levels of significance and one remains significant. In the models with the race variables included, replacing the uninsurance rate with the poverty rate results in no significant spillovers in small or large markets. These results suggest that there is more information in the uninsurance measure than just a proxy for poverty and that the measurement issue is not severely limiting our ability to detect the effects of the uninsurance rate. While the poverty rate might not be a strong candidate for an instrument for the uninsurance rate, as it is likely to have its own effects on Medicare outcomes, these models may help to address the endogeneity concerns because it is far less likely that a reverse causation argument could be made for the impact of the mortality rate on the poverty rate in the market.

Fixed Effects Models

Due to concerns that areas with higher levels of uninsurance may have unobservable characteristics that could be correlated with Medicare outcomes, this study has also taken a longitudinal approach to investigating spillover effects. While such an approach has been common in much of the literature on the spillover effects of managed care, the previous work on spillovers related to the uninsured have been exclusively
cross-sectional. Thus, this analysis adds to the cross-sectional results already established, but also suggests whether a time series analysis of uninsurance spillovers generates consistent results.

The analysis is virtually the same as the cross-sectional model with the addition of MSA and year specific intercepts. These intercepts control for time-invariant characteristics of the market and general trends in outcomes. The analysis will thus identify the effect of local uninsurance rates on Medicare outcomes using the change in the MSA-level uninsurance rate from 2001 to 2005. All controls are as above.

Table 4.5 displays the results of the fixed-effects models for the eight conditions and procedures. The results show some consistencies with the cross-sectional results along with some discrepancies. In small markets, six of the eight conditions have an odds ratio above one for the local uninsurance rate indicating a negative spillover effect. Only the effect for craniotomy is significant however. The cross-sectional results showed two significant negative spillovers for CABG and AMI, but also showed a marginally significant negative effect for craniotomy. The effect of the hospital-level Medicaid discharge rate has a negative impact on survival for six of eight conditions. This differs from the cross-sectional results somewhat where these effects were diminished somewhat in small markets. Because the fixed effects model is using the variations within-markets, this may explain the discrepancy.

In large markets, positive spillover effects from the uninsured to Medicare beneficiaries are evident on AMI and CHF. These are different conditions than those that showed positive spillovers in the cross-sectional models. The hospital-level Medicaid discharge rate has a strong and consistent negative effect on survival. In these models, this result indicates the within-market variation in discharge rates, but not a withinhospital change in the rate over time. In these markets, there is also some additional evidence to suggest a positive effect of the hospital-level Medicare discharge rate on Medicare outcomes.

Additional analysis was performed including lagged uninsurance rates in an attempt to determine whether or not there was a delay in the response by hospitals to uninsurance rate changes. These results are available in Table 4.6. The main conclusions remain very similar, but there is limited evidence that changes in uninsurance in earlier periods can have a delayed impact on Medicare outcomes. These changes vary in the direction of impact however. In some cases, increases in uninsurance in the previous period result in improvements in Medicare outcomes in the current period while in other cases the prior period uninsurance rate increase results in a decline in Medicare quality in the present.

Market-Level Models

The main outcomes models were estimated using logistic regressions on indicators of individual discharge-level mortality. These models control for individual, hospital and market characteristics in determining the effects of the local uninsurance rate. There are concerns however with using this approach because the variation of interest is at the market-level while the model is estimated at the discharge level. Standard errors are clustered at the MSA-level in order to control for the correlation in the error term between individuals in the same market, but this may not alleviate the

problem entirely. In order to address this concern, risk-adjusted market-level outcomes are used to perform the analysis at the market-level.

Individual-level logistic regressions were estimated on mortality controlling for individual characteristics and including MSA-specific intercepts. These intercepts are then converted to predicted probabilities of death and used as market-level risk-adjusted mortality rates. The risk-adjusted mortality rates are then regressed on a set of marketlevel characteristics including the uninsurance measure. These market-level models, like the individual-level models, were run both with and without the local race distribution as controls. These models do not adjust for the characteristics of the hospitals used by the Medicare beneficiaries in the market as the logistic regressions do however. The results of the market-level models are displayed in Tables 4.7 and 4.8.

In the baseline models, small markets had two significant negative spillovers on CABG and AMI. In the market level models, the CABG result is significant at the ten percent level while the AMI result is less significant but still indicates a negative spillover. In large markets, craniotomy, stroke and hip fracture saw positive spillovers in the logistic regressions. In the market-level models, the craniotomy and stroke results also indicate positive spillovers and are significant at least at the ten percent level. Hip fracture shows a very small positive effect without statistical significance.

Including the race distribution in these models has a similar impact on the results to doing so in the logistic regressions. More negative spillovers emerge in small markets which mirrors the logistic regression results. CHF, stroke and hip fracture show negative spillovers in both individual and market-level models while a negative result for craniotomy disappears but another on CABG emerges in the market level models. A similar pattern emerges for the large markets. A significant positive spillover on stroke becomes only marginally significant in the market level model while two marginal results, craniotomy and pneumonia, from the individual models are significant in the market level models. While there is some loss of significance in the market-level models that could be consistent with underestimates of the standard errors on the market-level variables, the results remain generally consistent with those in the discharge level models.

Discussion

The analysis of the impact of local uninsurance rates on Medicare inpatient mortality reveals both positive and negative spillover effects from the uninsured to Medicare beneficiaries. This is not inconsistent with expectations as the hypothesis regarding the effect of local uninsurance on outcomes was ambiguous. The original results in small markets showed two significant negative spillovers from the uninsured to Medicare beneficiaries. When incorporating the effects of the race distribution into the models, however, the negative spillovers become more pronounced with four conditions exhibiting significant negative effects. In this case, it appears that the proportion Hispanic in the market exhibits a positive impact on survival for Medicare beneficiaries and in turn reveals the more negative impact of the uninsurance rate. Some concerns exist with including the highly correlated race and insurance distributions in the same model at the risk of introducing multicollinearity, but not including the additional variables does not allow us to isolate the impact of the uninsurance rate independent of the proportion minority. The results including the race distribution are thus interpreted with caution, but also as the best estimate of the unique relationship between the local uninsurance rate and Medicare mortality.

Including the poverty rate in place of the uninsurance rate in an effort to address both measurement error and endogeneity concerns resulted in few significant results particularly in the presence of the race distribution. The differences across market size are also less pronounced when using the poverty rate as a proxy for uninsurance. These results indicate that the poverty rate and the racial distribution in the market are capturing very similar relationships with Medicare mortality. The uninsurance rate, on the other hand, appears to have a unique relationship with Medicare quality, at least somewhat independently of race and income. This relationship also varies very clearly by market size while the effects of poverty and race see less variation on this dimension.

As opposed to the negative spillovers in small markets, positive spillover effects were identified on three conditions in the baseline models in large markets, but again, adding the race variables resulted in more negative impacts of the uninsurance rate itself on Medicare mortality. Only one positive spillover effect remains when controlling for race. Further evidence of the negative spillovers in small markets and positive spillovers in large markets also emerges in models which identify the effects using changes in the local uninsurance rate over time. This introduces further endogeneity controls and while the results are somewhat weaker in both small and large markets, the general trends are consistent with the primary results. The same holds true for models which examine the effects of local uninsurance on risk-adjusted mortality rates at the market level. Again, these results are not as strong as the results on discharge-level mortality, but small markets generally show more negative spillover effects while large markets are more likely to exhibit positive spillovers. Furthermore, the market-level models do not control for hospital characteristics and the results may indicate that Medicare beneficiaries in areas with more uninsured tend to frequent higher quality hospital types.

Overall, both the primary results and the sensitivity analyses are generally consistent with the expectation that negative spillover effects are more likely to occur in smaller markets. These spillover effects may be caused by reductions in shared quality in response to a lack of demand by uninsured individuals. This would be enhanced by the lower demand inherent in the smaller markets. The presence of positive spillover effects in larger markets may be the result of better access to care for Medicare beneficiaries in the presence of more uninsured or of increases in unique quality used to compensate for declines in shared quality in response to more uninsured. The possible mechanisms behind the results on outcomes will be investigated further in the following chapter.

One additional result of the outcomes models deserves further discussion however. The very consistent negative effect of the hospital-level Medicaid rate on Medicare mortality is quite interesting. It may indicate something unobserved about the income or health status of the Medicare beneficiaries themselves if those that share a hospital with a high proportion of Medicaid patients are lower-income or in poorer health. This seems less likely however due to the fact that the effect is far more consistent in large markets. This may indicate that hospitals in large markets have greater variation in the proportion of Medicaid beneficiaries are in fact lower quality hospitals. When Medicare beneficiaries choose such hospitals they suffer the consequences. This finding deserves much greater attention going forward.

Chapter 4 Tables

Table 4.1 The Effects of Local Uninsu By Market Size	Irance on Condition	-specific Inpatient	Mortality, 2001					
	CABG OR P-val	Craniotomy OR P-val	AMI OR P-val	CHF OR P-val	Stroke OR P-val	GI OR P-val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumonia OR P-val
All Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.011 0.071	0.982 0.013 *	0.998 0.566	0.994 0.213	0.988 0.001 *	0.993 0.144	0.985 0.003 *	0.997 0.389
Hosp-level Market-level	1.005 0.018 * 1.015 0.186	1.005 0.133 1.019 0.037 *	1.008 0.000 * 1.006 0.370	1.003 0.001 * 1.019 0.073	1.007 0.000 * 1.019 0.018 *	1.005 0.002 * 1.016 0.080	1.007 0.000 * 1.014 0.077	1.005 0.000 * 1.025 0.006 *
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.999 0.579 0.994 0.268	0.999 0.650 0.994 0.308	1.002 0.050 * 0.992 0.034 *	1.000 0.752 0.996 0.484	0.997 0.027 * 0.999 0.764	1.002 0.256 0.999 0.885	1.000 0.999 0.993 0.139	1.000 0.679 1.002 0.676
Small Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.032 0.003 *	1.019 0.063	1.010 0.032 *	1.011 0.114	1.005 0.362	1.001 0.913	1.013 0.217	1.006 0.421
Hosp-level Market-level	0.999 0.882 0.997 0.814	1.005 0.334 1.027 0.037 *	1.008 0.006 * 0.996 0.553	1.007 0.028 * 0.998 0.798	1.005 0.065 1.005 0.401	1.008 0.047 * 1.002 0.758	1.000 0.999 1.010 0.253	1.002 0.538 1.016 0.074
wearcare Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.760 0.994 0.388	1.004 0.566 0.991 0.367	0.999 0.592 0.991 0.033 *	1.003 0.256 0.985 0.001 *	0.998 0.509 0.987 0.000 *	1.000 0.970 0.993 0.259	0.996 0.358 0.980 0.000 *	0.998 0.282 0.994 0.231
Large Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.010 0.177	0.978 0.015 *	0.997 0.615	0.995 0.434	0.988 0.003 *	0.995 0.413	0.985 0.013 *	0.998 0.735
Hosp-level Market-level	1.007 0.002 * 1.041 0.005 *	1.005 0.173 1.017 0.317	1.008 0.000 * 1.023 0.077	1.003 0.007 * 1.027 0.247	1.007 0.000 * 1.017 0.333	1.005 0.004 * 1.023 0.215	1.008 0.000 * 1.019 0.242	1.006 0.000 * 1.028 0.141
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.447 0.996 0.577	0.997 0.323 0.996 0.703	1.003 0.046 * 0.994 0.303	0.999 0.422 0.998 0.874	0.996 0.033 * 1.004 0.480	1.002 0.280 1.003 0.732	1.000 0.966 0.997 0.733	1.000 0.732 1.007 0.441

Table 4.2 The Effects of Local Uninsu By Market Size	Irance on Conditio	on-specific Inpatient	Mortality, 2001						
	CABG OR P-val	Craniotomy OR P-val	AMI OR P-val	CHF OR P-val	Stroke OR P-val	GI OR P-val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumonia OR P-val	
Small Markets									
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.030 0.090	1.036 0.024 *	1.008 0.290	1.021 0.032 *	1.015 0.035 *	1.009 0.539	1.028 0.030 *	1.009 0.355	
Hosp-level Market-level	1.001 0.831 0.993 0.616	1.006 0.332 1.032 0.015 *	1.008 0.004 * 0.996 0.514	1.007 0.019 * 1.000 0.965	1.005 0.057 1.005 0.328	1.008 0.033 * 1.003 0.590	0.999 0.911 1.012 0.110	1.002 0.502 1.017 0.050	
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.997 0.564 0.999 0.877	1.003 0.727 0.989 0.281	0.998 0.394 0.994 0.177	1.002 0.526 0.987 0.006 *	0.998 0.493 0.986 0.000 *	0.999 0.624 0.994 0.360	0.995 0.196 0.981 0.000 *	0.997 0.170 0.996 0.342	
Kace Hispanic Black Orther	0.996 0.490 1.011 0.031 * 1.013 0.000 *	0.994 0.385 0.992 0.130 0.989 0.002 *	0.999 0.736 1.006 0.023 * 1.004 0.013 *	0.993 0.029 * 1.004 0.239 1.003 0.016 *	0.996 0.116 0.995 0.065 1.003 0.014 *	0.995 0.186 1.003 0.520 1.002 0.311	0.992 0.032 * 1.002 0.621 1.004 0.056	0.997 0.390 1.004 0.269 1.006 0.000 *	
Large Markets									
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.007 0.571	0.972 0.085	0.997 0.709	0.994 0.547	0.985 0.020 *	1.005 0.580	0.990 0.279	0.984 0.056	
Hosp-level Market-level	1.007 0.002 [*] 1.041 0.003 [*]	* 1.005 0.157 * 1.018 0.245	1.008 0.000 * 1.025 0.020 *	1.002 0.008 * 1.026 0.247	1.007 0.000 * 1.013 0.441	1.005 0.004 * 1.023 0.162	1.008 0.000 * 1.024 0.103	1.006 0.000 * 1.028 0.127	
Market-level	0.998 0.370 0.997 0.648	0.996 0.253 0.997 0.786	1.002 0.090 * 0.996 0.434	0.999 0.337 1.001 0.914	0.997 0.037 * 1.007 0.244	1.001 0.370 1.005 0.480	1.000 0.853 0.999 0.892	1.000 0.701 1.011 0.192	
Nace Hispanic Black Other	1.001 0.804 1.004 0.303 1.002 0.828	1.002 0.775 1.008 0.127 1.007 0.405	0.998 0.560 1.007 0.005 * 1.009 0.142	0.998 0.652 1.005 0.209 1.010 0.188	0.998 0.519 1.002 0.427 1.015 0.002 *	0.992 0.070 1.005 0.129 1.012 0.113	0.996 0.379 1.008 0.015 * 1.006 0.318	1.004 0.297 1.010 0.002 * 1.018 0.002 *	
									_

Table 4.3 The Effects of Local Povert By Market Size	y on Conditio	n-specific In	patient Mortali	ty, 2001						
	CABG OR P-v	al OF	aniotomy 2 P-val	AMI OR P-val	CHF OR P-val	Stroke OR P-val	GI Hemorrhage OR P-val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumonia OR P-val	
Small Markets										
Percent in Poverty Medicaid	1.022 0.1	21 0.95	91 0.576	1.011 0.072	1.005 0.361	1.002 0.723	0.992 0.281	0.988 0.168	0.997 0.729	
Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.7 0.989 0.4	82 1.00 51 1.02	05 0.382 21 0.160	1.008 0.003 * 0.993 0.317	1.007 0.024 * 0.998 0.790	1.005 0.071 1.004 0.511	1.009 0.036 * 1.005 0.502	0.999 0.748 1.006 0.506	1.002 0.541 1.016 0.110	
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.7	11 1.00 14 0.90	0.674 33 0.674 33 0.462	0.999 0.577	1.003 0.278 0.985 0.001 *	0.998 0.482	1.000 0.960 0.994 0.283	0.996 0.277	0.997 0.254	
Large Markets		5		-	0000			1000		
Percent in Poverty Medicaid	0.995 0.7	79 0.97	75 0.081	1.013 0.258	1.000 0.977	0.977 0.022 *	1.000 0.978	0.981 0.146	1.007 0.569	
Hosp-level Market-level Madicare	1.007 0.0 1.030 0.1	06 * 1.00 10 1.02	05 0.238 27 0.128	1.008 0.000 * 1.017 0.128	1.002 0.021 * 1.021 0.316	1.007 0.000 * 1.023 0.186	1.005 0.005 * 1.020 0.231	1.008 0.000 * 1.027 0.064	1.005 0.000 * 1.018 0.320	
Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.3 0.991 0.29	75 0.96 53 1.00	98 0.498 04 0.703	1.003 0.053 0.995 0.354	0.999 0.476 1.000 0.986	0.997 0.047 * 1.009 0.165	1.002 0.253 1.004 0.595	1.000 0.816 1.002 0.797	1.000 0.780 1.008 0.387	

Table 4.4 The Effects of Local Pover By Market Size	ty on Condition-spe	cific Inpatient Morts	ality, 2001					
	CABG OR P-val	Craniotomy OR P-val	AMI OR P-val	CHF OR P-val	Stroke OR P-val	GI Hemorrhage OR P-val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumonia OR P-val
Small Markets								
Percent in Poverty Medicaid	1.021 0.419	0.982 0.479	1.009 0.395	1.015 0.145	1.013 0.176	0.996 0.737	1.003 0.804	0.999 0.907
Hosp-level Market-level	1.001 0.813 0.989 0.486	1.005 0.383 1.025 0.056	1.008 0.002 * 0.994 0.435	1.007 0.016 * 0.998 0.751	1.005 0.086 1.001 0.832	1.009 0.028 * 1.005 0.471	0.998 0.712 1.004 0.620	1.002 0.464 1.017 0.080
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.997 0.528 1.000 0.959	1.003 0.715 0.993 0.470	0.998 0.453 0.994 0.097	1.002 0.377 0.987 0.008 *	0.998 0.483 0.986 0.000 *	0.999 0.762 0.995 0.423	0.995 0.169 0.984 0.005 *	0.997 0.219 0.997 0.401
Hispanic Black Other	0.999 0.913 1.014 0.005 * 1.014 0.000 *	1.002 0.776 1.000 0.996 0.991 0.029 *	1.000 0.916 1.007 0.006 * 1.004 0.008 *	0.997 0.252 1.006 0.049 * 1.004 0.010 *	0.997 0.313 0.996 0.108 1.003 0.005 *	0.999 0.640 1.005 0.194 1.002 0.342	0.995 0.168 1.006 0.160 1.007 0.018 *	1.000 0.880 1.006 0.080 1.006 0.000 *
Large Markets								
Percent in poverty Medicaid	0.969 0.141	0.992 0.780	1.026 0.106	1.019 0.427	1.000 0.995	1.023 0.337	0.997 0.832	1.008 0.701
Hosp-level Market-level Marticara	1.007 0.005 * 1.047 0.015	1.005 0.170 1.022 0.298	1.008 0.000 * 1.013 0.273	1.002 0.018 * 1.011 0.642	1.007 0.000 * 1.012 0.568	1.005 0.005 * 1.011 0.560	1.008 0.000 * 1.024 0.125	1.005 0.000 * 1.021 0.326
Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.455 0.999 0.883	0.996 0.331 0.999 0.949	1.002 0.093 0.993 0.199	0.999 0.299 0.999 0.919	0.997 0.042 * 1.008 0.208	1.001 0.417 1.002 0.761	1.000 0.881 1.000 0.989	1.000 0.763 1.012 0.206
Hispanic Black Other	1.005 0.169 1.008 0.041 * 1.012 0.086	0.992 0.172 1.004 0.577 1.004 0.497	0.994 0.043 * 1.003 0.194 1.007 0.152	0.993 0.062 1.001 0.799 1.012 0.079	0.992 0.007 * 1.000 0.905 1.014 0.001 *	0.991 0.030 * 1.003 0.390 1.012 0.067	0.993 0.036 * 1.006 0.068 1.005 0.343	0.996 0.322 1.006 0.134 1.017 0.000 *

Table 4.5 The Effects of Local Uninsu By Market Size	rance on	Condition-	specific	Inpatient N	Mortality,	2001 to 2	005							
	CA OR	BG P-val	Cranic OR	tomy P-val	AN OR	∕ll P-val	CHF OR P-val	Ō	Stroke २ P-val	GI Hemorrhi OR P.	age -val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumo OR P	nia -val
All Markets														
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	0.996	0.668	1.003	0.773	066.0	0.031 *	0.990 0.013	* 1.0	01 0.791	0.993 0.	393	1.003 0.678	0.998 0.	692
Hosp-level Market-level	1.009 1.001	0.000 * 0.949	1.011 0.994	0.000 * 0.739	1.008 0.995	0.000 * 0.430	1.003 0.000 0.991 0.050	* * 1.0	06 0.000 * 93 0.221	1.007 0. 0.996 0.	* 000 689	1.008 0.000 1.010 0.388	* 1.005 0. 0.996 0.	000 * 492
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.999 0.999	0.396 0.930	0.996 1.002	0.191 0.886	1.001 0.996	0.573 0.492	0.998 0.004 0.990 0.027	ŏ ŏ 0 0	95 0.000 * 93 0.128	1.001 0. 0.994 0.	.217 521	0.999 0.402 0.992 0.331	0.999 0. 0.993 0.	057 176
Small Markets														
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.001	0.900	1.074	* 200.0	0.999	0.961	0.987 0.198	1.0	14 0.203	1.002 0.	875	1.009 0.436	1.007 0.	419
Hosp-level Market-level	1.007 0.994	0.056 0.643	1.017 1.031	0.007 * 0.177	1.009 1.000	0.000 * 0.981	1.006 0.003 1.007 0.333	* 1.0	07 0.000 * 97 0.674	1.007 0. 0.991 0.	.008 * 447	1.001 0.851 1.004 0.788	1.004 0. 1.007 0.	044 * 451
iwearcare Hosp-level Market-level	1.001 0.995	0.831 0.549	1.006 1.037	0.185 0.022 *	0.999 1.011	0.526 0.032 *	0.998 0.095 0.993 0.264	0 0 0	97 0.028 * 97 0.667	1.000 0. 1.008 0.	902 535	0.996 0.068 0.982 0.044	0.999 0. 1.001 0.	301 830
Large Markets														
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	0.997	0.822	0.986	0.230	0.986	* 600.0	0.990 0.023	* *	96 0.509	0.992 0.	425	1.002 0.796	0.996 0.	393
Hosp-level Market-level	1.009 1.009	0.000 * 0.670	1.011 0.975	0.001 * 0.161	1.008 0.991	0.000 * 0.238	1.003 0.000 0.975 0.000	* * 1.0(* * 0.9(06 0.000 * 90 0.206	1.007 0. 1.004 0.	* 000 790	1.009 0.000 1.011 0.505	* 1.005 0. 0.987 0.	000 * 115
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.998	0.336 0.749	0.994 0.978	0.090 0.213	1.001 0.981	0.440 0.019 *	0.998 0.018 0.986 0.007	50 0 * *	95 0.000 * 38 0.063	1.002 0. 0.985 0.	207 223	0.999 0.709 1.002 0.886	0.999 0.0	104 067

Table 4.6 The Effects of Local Unins By Market Size	urance on Condit	tion-specific Inpati	ient Mortality, 2001 to	0 2005					
	CABG OR P-val	Craniotom) OR P-vs	y AMI al OR P-val	CHF OR P-val	Stroke OR P-val	GI Hemorrhage OR P-val	Hip Fracture OR P-val	Pneumonia OR P-val	
All Markets									
Uninsurance Rate 2001 to 2005 1999 to 2001 1995 to 1999	0.995 0.564 0.999 0.901 0.981 0.045	t 0.993 0.66 0.973 0.14 5 0.983 0.15	00 0.984 0.002 13 0.988 0.092 17 0.995 0.447	* 0.985 0.002 * 0.989 0.090 * 0.988 0.015 *	1.000 0.949 0.998 0.802 0.995 0.365	0.985 0.166 0.980 0.077 1.002 0.812	1.006 0.538 1.004 0.742 1.006 0.488	0.993 0.281 0.989 0.150 0.993 0.341	
Medicald Hosp-level Market-level	1.009 0.000 0.999 0.952) * 1.011 0.00 ? 0.990 0.51	00 * 1.008 0.000 9 0.991 0.177	* 1.003 0.000 * 0.988 0.016 *	1.006 0.000 * 0.993 0.230	1.007 0.000 * 0.993 0.485	1.008 0.000 * 1.011 0.345	1.005 0.000 * 0.993 0.332	
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	0.999 0.382 0.994 0.486	2 0.996 0.21 3 1.004 0.77	8 1.001 0.523 1 0.996 0.465	0.998 0.005 * 0.989 0.018 *	0.995 0.000 * 0.992 0.134	1.002 0.189 0.998 0.867	0.999 0.396 0.993 0.466	0.999 0.064 0.993 0.161	
Small Markets									
Uninsurance Rate 2001 to 2005	1.003 0.832	2 1.040 0.09	16 0.990 0.341	0.984 0.138	1.011 0.435	1.003 0.861	1.024 0.135	1.008 0.340	
1995 to 1999	0.989 0.322	0.947 0.00	12 * 1.001 0.927	0.989 0.236	0.996 0.628	1.022 0.181	1.034 0.004 *	0.996 0.749	
Medicaid Hosp-level	1.007 0.058	3 1.018 0.00	5 * 1.009 0.000	* 1.006 0.003 *	1.007 0.000 *	1.007 0.007 *	1.000 0.905	1.004 0.054	
Market-level Medicare	0.992 0.516	0.998 0.92	25 0.996 0.704	1.001 0.892	0.995 0.569	0.999 0.953	1.023 0.132	1.005 0.619	
Hosp-level Market-level	1.001 0.851 0.994 0.449	1.006 0.12 1.034 0.01	24 0.999 0.564 1 * 1.010 0.035	0.998 0.097 * 0.992 0.207	0.997 0.030 * 0.997 0.718	1.000 0.906 1.010 0.418	0.996 0.059 0.988 0.188	0.999 0.292 1.001 0.883	
Large Markets									
Uninsurance Rate 2001 to 2005	0.995 0.715	0.982 0.29	0.980 0.000	* 0.984 0.010 *	0.992 0.259	0.975 0.069	0.986 0.169	0.989 0.193	
1999 to 2001	1.007 0.733	0.995 0.82	6 0.990 0.333	0.991 0.289	0.994 0.548	0.961 0.002 *	0.965 0.009 *	0.988 0.176	
Nedicaid	0.972 0.025	0.986 0.25	317.0 1.88.0 G	, UCU.U 888.U	0.989 0.094	0.991 0.450	0.984 0.122	0.993 0.459	
Hosp-level Market-level	1.009 0.000) * 1.011 0.00 · 0.075 0.13	01 * 1.008 0.000	* 1.003 0.000 *	1.006 0.000 * 0 990 0 188	1.007 0.000 * 0.007 0.820	1.009 0.000 * 1.005 0.748	1.005 0.000 * 0.986 0.101	
Medicare		200	2000		00000	01000		0.0000	
Hosp-level Market-level	0.998 0.342	2 0.994 0.05	1 1.001 0.421 5 0.981 0.014	0.998 0.021 *	0.995 0.000 * 0.986 0.040	1.002 0.164 0.993 0.572	1.000 0.774 1.006 0.643	0.999 0.113 0.987 0.124	

Fable 4.7 The Effects of Local Uninsu 3y Market Size	urance on Risk-adj	justed Market-level Mort	ality, 2001					
	CABG Coef. P-val	Craniotomy Coef. P-val	AM Coef. P-val	CHF Coef. P-val	Stroke Coef. P-val	Gl Hemorrhage Coef. P-val	Hip Fracture Coef. P-val	Pneumonia Coef. P-val
Small Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid Medicare	0.0014 0.0660 0.0002 0.8290 -0.0003 0.6600	-0.0006 0.6110 0.0024 0.0310 * 0.0003 0.7810	0.0009 0.2480 0.0010 0.1720 -0.0004 0.4690	0.0006 0.1200 0.0002 0.5170 -0.0005 0.1000	0.0009 0.2810 0.0002 0.8400 -0.0012 0.0960	-0.0002 0.3650 0.0002 0.2680 0.0001 0.5820	0.0001 0.4580 -0.0001 0.6850 -0.0002 0.0530	0.0004 0.2300 0.0009 0.0100 * -0.0002 0.5830
arge Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	0.0008 0.0550 0.0026 0.0100	0 -0.0008 0.0730 • * 0.0013 0.2170	0.0003 0.5270 0.0025 0.0100 *	-0.0003 0.2090 0.0008 0.1650	-0.0012 0.0390 * 0.0007 0.6190	0.0000 0.7620 0.0006 0.0190 *	-0.0001 0.1960 0.0003 0.1120	-0.0002 0.6160 0.0011 0.1490
Medicare	0.0002 0.7380	0.0006 0.4020	-0.0003 0.6140	-0.0002 0.6000	0.0002 0.7860	0.0000 0.8880	-0.0001 0.6000	0.0002 0.7550

Table 4.8 The Effects of Local Un By Market Size	insurance on Risk-ac	djusted Market-level N	Aortality, 2001					
	CABG Coef. P-val	Craniotomy Coef. P-val	AMI Coef. P-val	CHF Coef. P-val	Stroke Coef. P-val	Gl Hemorrhage Coef. P-val	Hip Fracture Coef. P-val	Pneumonia Coef. P-val
Small Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid Medicare	0.0025 0.026 * 0.0002 0.763 -0.0001 0.904	0.0019 0.279 0.0027 0.018 -0.0001 0.911	0.0021 0.070 0.0010 0.157 -0.0005 0.422	0.0014 0.017 * 0.0003 0.402 -0.0005 0.072	0.0030 0.028 * 0.0005 0.570 -0.0013 0.078	-0.0002 0.462 0.0002 0.374 0.0001 0.530	0.0004 0.057 -0.0001 0.673 -0.0003 0.023 *	0.0002 0.743 0.0008 0.021 * -0.0001 0.857
Race Hispanic Black Other	-0.0005 0.116 0.0002 0.615 0.0008 0.005 *	-0.0010 0.077 0.0001 0.902 -0.0003 0.539	-0.0005 0.126 0.0002 0.543 0.0003 0.296	-0.0003 0.052 0.0000 0.929 0.0001 0.439	-0.0008 0.043 * -0.0008 0.114 0.0003 0.343	0.0000 0.899 0.0001 0.323 0.0001 0.439	-0.0001 0.049 * 0.0001 0.171 0.0000 0.404	0.0001 0.701 0.0002 0.202 0.0003 0.017 *
Large Markets								
Uninsurance Rate Medicare Medicare	0.0006 0.406 0.0025 0.015 * 0.0002 0.723	-0.0017 0.043 * 0.0011 0.318 0.0007 0.318	-0.0002 0.762 0.0021 0.018 * -0.0001 0.860	-0.0006 0.218 0.0007 0.236 -0.0001 0.732	-0.0015 0.150 0.0004 0.773 0.0004 0.643	0.0001 0.423 0.0006 0.014 * 0.0000 0.924	-0.0001 0.536 0.0003 0.091 -0.0001 0.614	-0.0011 0.037 * 0.0008 0.276 0.0003 0.458
Hispanic Black Other	0.0001 0.785 0.0001 0.628 0.0001 0.877	0.0003 0.351 0.0004 0.138 0.0005 0.341	-0.0001 0.835 0.0006 0.021 * 0.0011 0.016 *	0.0000 0.899 0.0003 0.114 0.0004 0.253	-0.0001 0.739 0.0005 0.168 0.0009 0.183	-0.0001 0.247 0.0001 0.125 0.0001 0.574	0.0000 0.602 0.0001 0.042 * 0.0000 0.709	0.0003 0.183 0.0006 0.002 * 0.0009 0.021 *

	- 5
	-
	- 9
	2
	- 7
	-
	_
	7
	- 5
	- 9
	۰.
	_
	*

Chapter 5: Local Uninsurance and Shared and Unique Quality

In the previous chapter, we considered the effect of local uninsurance rates on outcomes of a variety of conditions and procedures for Medicare beneficiaries. The results showed some evidence of spillover effects, both negative and positive, but the results could not be considered staggering. The conceptual framework described in Chapter 2 suggested that there were a number of mechanisms through which the uninsured could affect the delivery of care to Medicare beneficiaries. A high local uninsurance rate is predicted to reduce the shared quality of care delivered to all payers while increases in the unique quality of care provided to Medicare beneficiaries are expected. This chapter will investigate these individual mechanisms by examining how the uninsurance rate affects shared quality in the form of the availability of hospital services in a market and how it affects unique quality by exploring the utilization of care by Medicare beneficiaries.

Effects on Shared Quality

Because uninsured individuals have lower demand for health care services, it was hypothesized that areas with more uninsured will not have sufficient demand to support certain services and that this may result in a reduction in shared quality for Medicare beneficiaries. Such an effect is likely to be especially significant in smaller markets. Furthermore, the uninsured may not only affect the number of services available, but likely the service mix as well. The potential effect in this case is less clear however. While the uninsured themselves demand lower cost and potentially less profitable services, the reduced demand that they inflict on the hospital may also enhance a provider's incentives to offer more profitable services in an effort to subsidize losses due to the uninsured. This section will investigate the impact of the local uninsurance rate on the provision of a variety of services at the hospital level.

As in Chapter 4, the primary analysis uses the cross-sectional variation in the uninsurance rate to identify the effects on hospital service availability. A sensitivity analysis using a long-difference approach and thus using the changes in uninsurance over time to identify the effects is also performed. Unlike the previous analysis, most of the analysis in this section is performed at the hospital-level using data from the American Hospital Association (AHA) annual survey. A sensitivity analysis using the provision of services at the market-level is also explored.

Based on work by Horwitz (2005) and Horwitz and Nichols (2009), a set of 15 profitable and 9 unprofitable services are defined. Profitable services include PICU, NICU, catheterization labs, cardiac surgery, a variety of imaging technology as well as women's centers, sports medicine and fitness centers. Unprofitable services include obstetrics, burn units, substance abuse treatment units, emergency departments, trauma centers, AIDS units and a variety of psychiatric services. The full list of services is available in Table 3.7.

Using the AHA data on all community hospitals in the 100 sample MSAs, I estimate the following model to determine the impact of the local uninsurance rate on the provision of hospital services.

 $Y_{jm} = A + B_1 U_m + B_2 H_j + B_3 M_m + e_{ijm};$

Y is the number of hospital services provided by hospital j, grouped into several categories. All twenty-four services are collapsed into nine categories (0, 1-3, 4-6, 7-9, 10-12,13-15,16-18, 19-21, 22-24). The fifteen profitable services are grouped into six categories and the nine unprofitable services are grouped into four categories in the same manner as described above. The models are then estimated using an ordered logit technique. H_j is a set of hospital characteristics including ownership, bed size, specialty status, and teaching status. The Medicaid and Medicare discharge rates at the hospital level are also included. M_m is a set of market-level characteristics including the Medicare and Medicaid rates, per capita income, the number of hospitals and the population. Standard errors are clustered at the MSA-level to account for correlation between the error terms of hospitals in the same market. Separate models are estimated for all services, profitable services and unprofitable services as well for markets with over and under one million people.

Baseline Results

The results of the ordered logit models are displayed in Table 5.1. The results for all services in all markets indicate a negative relationship between the uninsurance rate and the number of services provided by a hospital in the market. When broken down by market size, large markets also show a negative and significant effect of the uninsurance rate on the number of services provided by a hospital. Small markets however show a negative but insignificant effect of the uninsurance rate on the provision of hospital services. These results vary somewhat when the services are disaggregated into a set of profitable and unprofitable services. No significant effect of the uninsurance rate on the provision of profitable services emerges in small or large markets, but a consistent

negative effect of the uninsurance rate on the number of unprofitable services exists across market sizes. In fact, the magnitude of the effect of the uninsurance rate on the provision of unprofitable services is almost twice as large in small markets as it is in large markets.

In small markets, the hospital-level Medicaid rate is associated with more profitable and unprofitable services. The market-level Medicaid rate is associated with fewer profitable services however. In large markets, the hospital-level Medicaid rate is associated with fewer profitable services and more unprofitable services. The hospital Medicare rate is associated with fewer of both types of services.

Table 5.2 examines the results of the same set of ordered logit models with the addition of the market-level race distribution as covariates. Including the race distribution in these models as a means to better isolate the effects of the uninsurance rate on the provision of hospital services reveals substantially different results. The uninsurance rate no longer exhibits any significant relationship with the provision of hospital services are analyzed together. This result appears to be driven by the significant negative association between the proportion minority in the market and the provision of hospital services. In all markets combined, the proportion other race has a significant negative effect on the provision of services while the proportion black and Hispanic have marginally significant negative effects. In small markets, only the proportion other race is statistically significant while in large markets all three minority race proportions have a negative effect on the provision of services. As was the case in the models without the race distribution, there are no significant effects of the proportion

uninsured on the provision of profitable services in any market size. The inclusion of the race variables does reverse the sign of the coefficients on the uninsurance rate in the models of profitable service provision however. Previously, the effects of uninsurance on profitable services appeared negative but insignificant while in the presence of the race variables the relationship is positive but still insignificant. Again, this appears to be driven by negative effects of the proportion minority on the provision of profitable services. This relationship is more pronounced in large markets than in small.

The association between the uninsurance rate and the provision of unprofitable services remains negative and significant in the presence of the race distribution when examining all market combined. The results are still negative, but no longer significant in small and large markets however. The magnitude of the effect in small markets is still much larger than that in large markets however and far closer to standard levels of statistical significance with a p-value of 0.126.

Sensitivity Analysis

Poverty as a proxy for uninsurance

As in the analysis in Chapter 4, both measurement error and endogeneity concerns related to the uninsurance rate encourage a sensitivity analysis that replaces the uninsurance rate in the models of service provision with the poverty rate in the market. The two measures are highly correlated and collinearity concerns prevent them from being used in the same models. The poverty rate however is measured without error using Census data thus eliminating measurement error. Its ability to alleviate any endogeneity concerns that unobservable market-level characteristics are correlated with both the uninsurance measure and the provision of services may be less convincing than in the case of the outcomes models however. Nonetheless, this analysis provides further evidence of the impact of low market demand on the provision of services in the market using the poverty rate to identify this low demand.

Table 5.3 displays the results of the analysis using the poverty rate as a proxy for uninsurance. As was the case for uninsurance rates, the poverty rate has a negative impact on the provision of the set of all services. The magnitudes of the effects of poverty rates are considerably larger than those for uninsurance however and the negative effect in small markets is significant for poverty where it was not for uninsurance. This general trend holds true when disaggregating the set of services into profitable and unprofitable services as well. The poverty rate has negative effects on the provision of both profitable and unprofitable services although the effects on both types in small markets are marginally significant at best. Like the results for uninsurance, the negative effects on unprofitable services are stronger. Unlike the results on uninsurance however, the effect of poverty on the provision of unprofitable services is larger in large markets.

Including the race distribution in these models captures some of the negative effects of the poverty rate much as it did in the models using uninsurance. These results are displayed in Table 5.4. The effects of the poverty rate are diminished in the presence of controls for market-level race characteristics. Significant negative effects of the poverty rate remain on the provision of unprofitable services, but again, these effects are strongest in large markets unlike in the models using the uninsurance measure.

Long Difference Models

In an effort to further explore the relationship between the local uninsurance rate and the provision of hospital services, long-difference models were estimated on the set of general hospitals that were present in both 2001 and 2005. The change in the number of services provided by a hospital is estimated by OLS as a function of initial period hospital characteristics and changes in the local insurance rates and hospital discharge rates as well as market-level population and income. These models will identify the response of hospital service provision to the change in the uninsurance rate from 2001 to 2005.

The results are in Table 5.5. The findings are fairly unimpressive and the models themselves are quite weak. The change in the uninsurance rate is not a significant predictor of the change in the number of services provided of any type or in any market size. In fact, the lone coefficient of interest is the hospital-level Medicaid discharge rate. As the proportion of Medicaid discharges in the hospital grows over time, the number of profitable services a hospital offers increases in all markets combined. No significant results remain when the markets are split by size however.

Market-level service provision

The results above are all estimated at the hospital-level and identify the effects of the market-level characteristics on a hospital's provision of services. In the interest of gaining a better understanding of the effect of the local uninsurance rate on the availability of services in the market as a whole, market-level models of the provision of individual services are estimated. A subset of the services used in the hospital-level models is used for this analysis. The chosen set of services includes obstetrics services, emergency departments, psychiatric services, AIDS services, cardiac catheterization services, cardiac surgery, MRIs and CT scanners. These services were chosen in part because they are a mix of profitable and unprofitable services but also because these services had desirable statistical properties for linear estimation. The sum of the number of hospitals in the market providing a service is obtained and adjusted to reflect the service provision per 10,000 residents. The service provision per capita is then used as the dependent variable in OLS models of market-level service availability controlling for the insurance distribution, per capita income, and the number of hospitals at the marketlevel. The results of these models are displayed in Table 5.6.

In all markets and in large markets, four of the eight services examined show reduced availability in markets with higher uninsurance rates. These are predominantly services that were categorized as unprofitable, OB, psych and AIDS, but also include CT scans which were categorized as part of the profitable service group. Interestingly, in smaller markets no significant effects of uninsurance on service provision emerge. These models are also run with controls for the local race distribution as covariates and the results are shown in Table 5.7. The findings are quite interesting. In the presence of controls for the race distribution, the effect of the uninsurance rate on market-level service provision is generally positive and is at least marginally significant for six of eight services in small markets (p-values below 0.12). Unlike the models at the hospitallevel, these models do not control for the characteristics of the hospitals themselves but only for the market-level characteristics discussed. When adding some controls for the distribution of hospital types in the market (not shown), the positive effects of

uninsurance disappear. This result is driven by a stronger presence of for-profit hospitals in small markets with high levels of uninsurance.

Discussion

The above analyses of the effect of the local uninsurance rate on the provision of hospital services reveal some interesting patterns. Most generally, there is evidence of a negative association between uninsurance at the market-level and the provision of hospital services. This is consistent with the expectation that a higher uninsurance rate and thus lower demand for services would result in reductions in shared quality. The negative effects of uninsurance on the number of services provided by a hospital appear to be driven primarily by a reduction in the number of unprofitable services provided. While no formal hypothesis emerged regarding the effects of uninsurance on the mix of services provided, this result is intuitively appealing. If a hospital is forced to cut back on shared elements of quality in response to more uninsured, the services generating the least excess revenue would seem a logical choice.

Controlling for the distribution of races at the market-level in an effort to isolate the unique effect of uninsurance on hospital service provision, further enhances our understanding of this relationship. The negative relationship between uninsurance and service provision is significantly diminished when controlling for the race distribution. It appears that the percent minority in a market captures much of the negative impact that the uninsurance rate displayed in the original models. The effects are particularly pronounced however on the provision of profitable services. The uninsurance rate alone exhibited negative but insignificant effects on profitable services. In the presence of the race distribution however, the effects are opposite in sign though still insignificant.

These results seem to indicate that the purer effect of the uninsurance rate is positive on profitable services but still negative on unprofitable services. In other words, the uninsurance rate is affecting not just sheer numbers of services but is having an impact on service mix as well.

Substituting poverty for uninsurance in these models also reveals more about these relationships. The effects of poverty on hospital service provision are stronger and in many cases more significant than those of uninsurance. When the race distribution is controlled for in these models however the significance of the negative effects does decline. The positive, though insignificant, effects of uninsurance on profitable services, particularly in small markets are not nearly as pronounced in models using poverty as a proxy. As was the case in the outcomes models in the previous chapter, the results indicate that the uninsurance rate is capturing a relationship with hospital services that is not perfectly correlated with the effects of race and poverty. In this case, it appears that the uninsurance rate has a stronger effect on the mix of profitable versus unprofitable services than the other market level characteristics. This result is further confirmed in the market-level models which find marginally significant positive effects of the uninsurance rate on the provision of several individual services.

Long-difference models do not show any effects of a change in the uninsurance rate on the change in the number of services provided at the hospital-level. This may be due to the fact that this is a relatively short timeframe over which changes in the distribution of services would be unlikely. Altogether, these results suggest that the uninsurance rate does have an effect on shared quality that is not limited to a negative impact on the total number of services provided. Instead, the uninsurance rate appears to influence the mix of services provided with consistent negative effects on unprofitable services and some evidence of positive effects on profitable services.

Effects on Unique Quality

This chapter explores the mechanisms driving any potential spillover effects of uninsurance. The previous section examined the relationship between local uninsurance rates and hospital service availability in an effort to determine the effect of uninsurance on the shared quality available in a market. This section will address the question of how local uninsurance rates affect the unique quality delivered to Medicare beneficiaries by analyzing their utilization patterns.

Chapter 2 suggested at least two ways in which local uninsurance rates could affect Medicare utilization. When uninsurance rises and private coverage falls, a provider may respond by effectively lowering the price at which they will accept Medicare patients or shifting some of their capacity towards Medicare. This could result in increased Medicare utilization. Furthermore, if a high uninsurance rate decreases the level of shared quality available, a provider may compensate Medicare beneficiaries for the loss of shared quality by increasing their unique quality. This is likely to include additional utilization of variable cost elements of quality. Exploring the effects of the uninsurance rate on Medicare utilization may also aid in understanding one of the mechanisms behind the results on outcomes. Furthermore, the analysis of Medicare utilization will tie this analysis to the work on geographic variations in care. Much research has discussed the geographic variations in utilization by Medicare beneficiaries, but no studies have considered whether the local insurance distribution contributes to these variations.

The utilization measures used to test the hypothesis on unique quality are limited in that they must be obtained from the Medicare discharge data. Three utilization measures are included among the AHRQ Quality Indicators as indicators of potential overuse of services. These are laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC), incidental appendectomy and bilateral catheterization. The other measures used in this analysis are obtained from the discharge data and include ICU use and several indicators for the use of diagnostic technology. These elements were chosen because they are often discussed in the work on geographic variations as elements of care that are overused and driven by supply with no associated improvement in outcomes. This section explores whether any of the variation in use may be explained by the insurance distribution. Market-level measures of hospital admissions and the proportion of those admissions from Medicare and Medicaid are also considered as measures of market-level utilization.

The primary analysis in this section will explore the relationship between local uninsurance rates and individual-level measures of Medicare utilization. I estimate several discharge-level logistic regression models using individual inpatient utilization as the dependent variable. This analysis uses the variation in uninsurance rates across our 100 sample MSAs in 2001 to identify the effect on Medicare utilization. Separately for each of seven utilization measures, I estimate the model below;

 $Y_{ijm} = Alpha + Beta_1 U_m + B_2 P_i + B_3 H_j + B_4 M_m + e_{ijm};$

Y is a binary variable indicating inpatient utilization of a particular service. P_i are a set of discharge-level controls including age, sex, race and indicators for 30 comorbidities designed to control for patient risk (Elixhauser 1998). Indicators for the patient's Medicare coverage through disability, managed care and dual coverage by Medicaid are also included. H_j are a set of hospital controls which include hospital ownership, size, and teaching and specialty status. Also included are measures of the proportion of Medicare and Medicaid discharges at the hospital-level. M_m are marketlevel controls which include the local rates of Medicare and Medicaid coverage as well as per capita income and the number of hospitals in the area. The variable of interest is the MSA-level uninsurance rate, U_m . Separate models are estimated on MSAs with over and under 1 million residents and standard errors are clustered at the MSA-level.

Baseline Results

Table 5.8 displays the results of the discharge-level utilization models for Medicare beneficiaries. These models, as described above, test the relationship between a high uninsurance rate and the probability of using a variety of services. In the models where all markets are pooled together, the local uninsurance rate has a positive relationship with utilization for three of the seven services modeled; LC, ICU and other imaging. These results are relatively consistent across market size although the significance level is lost for LC in small markets.

The hospital-level Medicaid percentage has a negative impact on use in two of seven models with the results pooled across market size and in three of seven models in large markets. The results are significant for LC and CT scan and for other imaging only in large markets. In small markets however, no significant results emerge with the exception of one marginally significant positive result on diagnostic radiology. Marketlevel Medicaid had no impact on utilization measures.

As in the analysis of inpatient outcomes and hospital service provision, the race distribution is added to these models as a covariate in an attempt to further isolate the impact of the uninsurance rate on utilization by Medicare beneficiaries. The results of these models are shown in Table 5.9. Adding the race distribution diminishes the positive effects of uninsurance on utilization. In small markets, only two measures exhibit marginally significant positive effects after controlling for race while in large markets no significant positive effects of uninsurance remain. One marginally significant negative effect of uninsurance on use emerges in large markets on the appendectomy measure.

Sensitivity Analysis

Poverty as proxy for uninsurance

In order to address issues of measurement error and endogeneity as well as to be consistent with the previous analyses, the poverty rate is again used as a proxy for the uninsurance rate in an additional set of analyses. The models that do not control for the distribution of race show somewhat stronger evidence of a positive effect of the poverty rate on Medicare utilization than was the case when using the uninsurance rate. These results are more consistent in large markets and are shown in Table 5.10. Including the race distribution leads to fewer positive and significant effects of the poverty rate on Medicare utilization and also identifies several negative and significant impacts of poverty on use in smaller markets. These results are displayed in Table 5.11.

Fixed effects models

To deal with the possible endogeneity of the insurance measure as well as to better understand the relationship between local uninsurance rates and utilization, the change in the uninsurance rate over time is also used to identify the effects on utilization in a set of fixed effects models. The model is virtually the same as the cross-sectional model with the addition of MSA and year specific intercepts. These intercepts control for time-invariant characteristics of the market and general trends in utilization. The analysis thus identifies the effect of local uninsurance rates on Medicare utilization using the change in the MSA-level uninsurance rate from 2001 to 2005. All controls are as above.

The results of the MSA fixed effects models are shown in Table 5.12 They are much less consistent across market size as well as within individual measures than the cross-sectional results. For all markets together, the effect of the local uninsurance rate on utilization is negative for the two models on ICU use and incidental appendectomy. In smaller markets, one positive effect of uninsurance on use emerges for bilateral catheterization, while in large markets, the effects are negative for incidental appendectomy and diagnostic radiology.

Hospital-level Medicaid discharge percentages also show a negative relationship with Medicare utilization on three of the seven measures; LC, CT scan and other imaging. None of the measures show a significant relationship with hospital Medicaid rates in smaller markets. In larger markets, the three measures noted above along with diagnostic radiology all show a negative association. Market-level Medicaid rates show two negative effects in all markets with only one being significant in small markets and none in large markets.

Market-level utilization

The above analyses primarily test the hypothesis that the unique quality delivered to Medicare beneficiaries is higher in the presence of more uninsured. By examining market-level admissions and the distribution of those admissions by payer type, this sensitivity analysis will also examine the hypothesis that more uninsured in a market increases access for Medicare beneficiaries or shifts capacity toward these beneficiaries. The first element of the analysis seeks to determine whether a larger proportion of uninsured individuals in the market affects the total number of hospital admissions in the market. We know that uninsured individuals use less care than their insured counterparts so we might expect the total number of admissions controlling for population size to be lower in markets with more uninsured. In order to examine this question, I estimate the model below of the total number of admissions in the MSA as a function of the insurance distribution in the area, the per capita income, the population and the racial distribution.

$$Admit_m = U_m + Care_m + Caid_m + Pop_m + Race_m + Inc_m + e_m;$$

The dependent variable is the logged number of admissions in the market. The model is estimated by OLS and the variables of interest are the proportions of uninsured, U_m , Medicaid, Caid_m, and Medicare, Care_m, in the market. This is obviously a simple model and importantly leaves out any measures of the health status of the population. Nonetheless, it is considered an interesting exploration of the issue of how uninsurance might affect market-level utilization. Similar models are estimated using the proportion of admissions from Medicare and Medicaid as the dependent variable.

The results of the market-level analysis on total usage are presented in Table 5.13. They suggest that total utilization is largely determined by population in the market. The Medicare rate in the market does have a positive impact on use likely owing to the age of the population and its health status which is not otherwise controlled for in this model. The uninsurance rate does not have a significant impact on the total number of admissions in the market. This might suggest that a lower level of utilization for the uninsured is compensated for by higher levels of use for other payers leaving total use unchanged. The second and third columns of Table 5.13 display the results of the local uninsurance rate on the proportion of admissions in the market from Medicare and Medicaid, respectively. Neither shows a significant increase in response to a higher uninsurance rate. In fact, the impact of the local uninsurance rate on the proportion of admissions from Medicare is negative with a p-value of 0.129, not unreasonably far from standard definitions of statistical significance. An increase in the proportion of admissions from the privately insured in response to more uninsured is thus a possibility.

The market-level Medicaid rate also has no impact on the total number of admissions in the market. Interestingly enough, it does have an impact on both the proportion of admissions from Medicaid, as would be expected, but also on the proportion of admissions from Medicare. This is similar to the result we might have expected for the uninsured. An increase in the proportion of Medicaid in the market seems to have a spillover effect on utilization by Medicare beneficiaries. These results do not exhibit particularly meaningful differences across market size however.

Discussion

The analysis of the impact of the local uninsurance rate on utilization by Medicare beneficiaries reveals some consistencies with expectations as well as a few discrepancies. An increase in use in response to more uninsured was predicted if shared quality in the market declines in response to the uninsured or if providers increase access for Medicare beneficiaries in the presence of fewer private payers. The results on market-level admissions show no evidence that access is enhanced for Medicare beneficiaries in response to more uninsured. The most general result on individual utilization shows that in the cross-section Medicare beneficiaries in areas with more uninsured use more services, but the significance of this result in diminished when controlling for the race distribution.

The sensitivity analysis using poverty as a proxy for uninsurance showed stronger positive effects of poverty on utilization in the absence of the race distribution, but weaker evidence of these effects when race is included in the model, compared to the models using the uninsurance rate. In fact, the poverty rate exhibits a significant negative impact on utilization of three services by Medicare beneficiaries in the presence of controls for race. Given the lack of negative effects of the uninsurance rate, it does appear that uninsurance is capturing a more positive relationship with utilization than would be indicated by poverty and race alone. This is more evident in small markets than in large. Furthermore, the fixed effects models also indicate more positive effects of the local uninsurance rate on utilization in small markets and more negative impacts in large markets. Therefore, the analysis, as a whole, exhibits weak support for the hypothesis

that the local uninsurance rate is associated with higher utilization by Medicare beneficiaries.

Conclusions

This chapter explored the relationship between local uninsurance rates and the provision of hospital services as well as the utilization of specific services by Medicare beneficiaries. The prediction that higher uninsurance rates will result in lower shared quality, as measured by the availability of hospital services, is generally supported by this analysis. The local uninsurance rate has a negative association with the provision of hospital services and this relationship is driven primarily by a reduction in the provision of unprofitable services in response to more uninsured. While the evidence of an effect of the uninsured on service provision is weaker after controlling for the distribution of race in the market, negative effects on the provision of unprofitable services remain significant.

In addition to the effect on the number of unprofitable services provided, the results also provide weaker evidence that the uninsurance rate has a positive effect on the number of profitable services provided by a hospital. This indicates that hospitals in markets with more uninsured may respond to financial pressure not only by reducing service provision but by shifting the mix of services provided to a more profitable set. The net effect on the shared quality in the market is therefore ambiguous especially given that the services analyzed here are merely a subset of the many services that hospitals must choose to provide or not provide to their patients.

In the presence of reductions in the shared quality of care provided, increases in the unique quality provided to Medicare beneficiaries were predicted. The analysis in this chapter shows some evidence that those Medicare beneficiaries in markets with more uninsured use more services including ICU days and other imaging technology. Again, these results are weaker when the effects of the race distribution in the market are also controlled for in the analysis. The results are relatively consistent with the results on shared quality however in that small markets show stronger evidence of a decline in the provision of unprofitable services and in turn also show stronger evidence of the possibly compensating increases in service use by Medicare beneficiaries. Large markets exhibit less significant effects on both the hospital provision of unprofitable services and on the individual utilization of specific services. The result that indicates an increase in the provision of profitable services in the presence of more uninsured may also have an effect on the individual utilization of specific services. This result is at least plausibly consistent with the evidence for increased utilization in the presence of more uninsured.

This chapter provides suggestive evidence that supports the proposed mechanisms by which the uninsured can affect the quality of care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries. A higher uninsurance rate is associated with some reductions in the provision of shared quality as well as some increases in the provision of unique quality to Medicare beneficiaries. The following chapter will summarize and discuss these results in conjunction with the findings on the impact of uninsurance on the outcomes of care for Medicare beneficiaries.
Chapter 5 Tables

Table 5.1 The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service Availability By Market Size

	All Sei	vices	Profitable	Services	Unprofitabl	e Services
	Coef.	P-val	Coef.	P-val	Coef.	P-val
All Markets						
Uninsurance rate Medicaid	-0.046	0.000 *	-0.021	0.123	-0.061	0.000 *
Hospital-level	0.012	0.122	-0.008	0.212	0.034	0.000 *
Market-level	-0.017	0.445	-0.032	0.000 *	-0.044	0.110
Medicare						
Hospital-level	-0.030	0.000 *	-0.015	0.519	-0.015	0.009 *
Market-level	0.002	0.933	0.010	0.672	0.022	0.378
Small Markets						
Uninsurance rate Medicaid	-0.035	0.247	-0.002	0.962	-0.096	0.005 *
Hospital-level	0.061	0.000 *	0.050	0.006 *	0.061	0.007 *
Market-level	-0.057	0.034 *	-0.060	0.022 *	-0.072	0.118
Medicare						
Hospital-level	-0.010	0.334	-0.016	0.122	-0.001	0.964
Market-level	-0.047	0.045 *	-0.037	0.177	-0.022	0.384
Large Markets						
Uninsurance rate Medicaid	-0.045	0.001 *	-0.018	0.246	-0.055	0.006 *
Hospital-level	0.008	0.321	-0.014	0.023 *	0.034	0.000 *
Market-level	-0.038	0.404	-0.010	0.802	-0.058	0.180
Medicare						
Hospital-level	-0.033	0.000 *	-0.035	0.000 *	-0.017	0.014 *
Market-level	0.019	0.566	0.024	0.487	0.044	0.159

Table 5.2

The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service Availability By Market Size

	All Ser	vices		Profitable	Services		Unprofitable	e Services	
	Coef.	P-val		Coef.	P-val		Coef.	P-val	
All Markets									
Uninsurance rate Medicaid	-0.012	0.542		0.013	0.585		-0.058	0.011	*
Hospital-level	0.012	0.117		-0.008	0.210		0.034	0.000	*
Market-level	-0.006	0.762		-0.005	0.816		-0.041	0.111	
Medicare									
Hospital-level	-0.031	0.000	*	-0.033	0.000	*	-0.016	0.008	*
Market-level	-0.004	0.856		0.007	0.757		0.016	0.529	
Race									
Hispanic	-0.013	0.114		-0.015	0.101		0.004	0.674	
Black	-0.013	0.082		-0.010	0.229		-0.006	0.484	
Other	-0.028	0.000	*	-0.011	0.029	*	-0.031	0.010	*
Small Markets									
Uninsurance rate Medicaid	0.002	0.967		0.037	0.577		-0.098	0.126	
Hospital-level	0.060	0.001	*	0.050	0.007	*	0.061	0.009	*
Market-level	-0.047	0.051		-0.053	0.053		-0.066	0.129	
Medicare									
Hospital-level	-0.012	0.276		-0.017	0.121		-0.002	0.895	
Market-level	-0.059	0.014	*	-0.043	0.144		-0.029	0.272	
Race									
Hispanic	-0.012	0.375		-0.015	0.361		0.003	0.869	
Black	-0.006	0.665		0.005	0.811		-0.005	0.734	
Other	-0.025	0.000	*	-0.009	0.145		-0.025	0.000	
Large Markets									
Lininsurance rate	0.025	0 260		0.038	0 202		-0.024	0 401	
Medicaid	0.020	0.200		0.000	0.202		0.024	0.401	
Hospital-level	0.009	0.274		-0.014	0.026	*	0.035	0.000	*
Market-level	-0.033	0.374		-0.015	0.692		-0.043	0.317	
Medicare									
Hospital-level	-0.034	0.000	*	-0.035	0.000	*	-0.018	0.011	*
Market-level	0.012	0.678		0.024	0.448		0.030	0.315	
Race	-			-	-				
Hispanic	-0.026	0.005	*	-0.026	0.022	*	0.000	0.984	
Black	-0.029	0.000	*	-0.023	0.010	*	-0.017	0.121	
Other	-0.048	0.001	*	-0.014	0.425		-0.069	0.002	*

Table 5.3 The Effect of Local Poverty on Hospital Service Availability By Market Size

	All Ser	vices		Profitable	Services		Unprofitable	e Service	s
	Coef.	P-val		Coef.	P-val		Coef.	P-val	
All Markets									
Percent poverty Medicaid	-0.091	0.001	*	-0.045	0.083		-0.117	0.000	*
Hospital-level	0.012	0.116		-0.008	0.205		0.034	0.000	*
Market-level Medicare	0.016	0.481		0.000	0.997		-0.003	0.890	
Hospital-level	-0.030	0.000	*	-0.032	0.000	*	-0.015	0.011	*
Market-level	0.020	0.384		0.018	0.428		0.044	0.088	
Small Markets									
Percent poverty Medicaid	-0.050	0.039	*	-0.041	0.129		-0.062	0.094	
Hospital-level	0.062	0.000	*	0.051	0.006	*	0.059	0.009	*
Market-level Medicare	-0.046	0.108		-0.052	0.092		-0.058	0.242	
Hospital-level	-0.010	0.355		-0.016	0.146		-0.001	0.922	
Market-level	-0.043	0.067		-0.037	0.170		-0.016	0.611	
Large Markets									
Percent poverty Medicaid	-0.152	0.000	*	-0.074	0.048	*	-0.172	0.000	*
Hospital-level	0.007	0.325		-0.014	0.020	*	0.033	0.000	*
Market-level Medicare	0.013	0.718		0.012	0.759		-0.004	0.910	
Hospital-level	-0.033	0.000	*	-0.035	0.000	*	-0.017	0.016	*
Market-level	0.041	0.141		0.033	0.290		0.070	0.016	

Table 5.4 The Effect of Local Poverty on Hospital Service Availability By Market Size

				Drofitable	Comisso	Linnafitabl	- Comico	
	All Ser	VICES		Profitable	Services	Unprofitable	e Service	S
	Coel.	P-val		Coel.	P-val	Coel.	P-val	
All Markets								
Percent poverty	-0.028	0.489		0.016	0.716	-0.092	0.054	
	0.012	0 126		-0.009	0 186	0.034	0 000	*
Market-level	-0.004	0.120		-0.009	0.100	-0.011	0.000	
Medicare	0.004	0.070		0.010	0.001	0.011	0.000	
Hospital-level	-0.031	0.000	*	-0 033	0.000 *	-0.015	0.008	*
Market-level	-0.002	0.000		0.003	0.000	0.030	0.000	
Race	0.002	0.001		0.000	0.021	0.000	0.272	
Hispanic	-0.016	0.049	*	-0.015	0.109	-0.006	0.476	
Black	-0.013	0.111		-0.011	0.241	-0.007	0.471	
Other	-0.025	0.000	*	-0.009	0.061	-0.028	0.001	*
Small Markets								
Percent poverty	-0.022	0.690		-0.041	0.580	0.004	0.943	
Medicaid								
Hospital-level	0.060	0.001	*	0.051	0.008 *	0.059	0.010	*
Market-level	-0.045	0.131		-0.048	0.182	-0.066	0.182	
Medicare								
Hospital-level	-0.011	0.295		-0.016	0.129	-0.001	0.900	
Market-level	-0.058	0.015	*	-0.037	0.232	-0.037	0.185	
Race								
Hispanic	-0.010	0.434		-0.001	0.945	-0.023	0.092	
Black	-0.003	0.833		0.016	0.435	-0.020	0.078	
Other	-0.024	0.000	*	-0.007	0.189	-0.026	0.000	*
Large Markets								
Percent poverty	-0 079	0 168		0.013	0.839	-0 178	0.005	*
Medicaid	0.070	0.100		0.010	0.000	0.170	0.000	
Hospital-level	0.008	0.313		-0 014	0 021 *	0.034	0.000	*
Market-level	-0.021	0.591		-0.030	0.489	0.000	0.998	
Medicare								
Hospital-level	-0.034	0.000	*	-0.035	0.000 *	-0.018	0.013	*
Market-level	0.020	0.531		0.018	0.600	0.057	0.069	
Race								
Hispanic	-0.014	0.169		-0.018	0.122	0.003	0.789	
Black	-0.016	0.071		-0.018	0.077	-0.002	0.850	
Other	-0.025	0.076		-0.002	0.895	-0.039	0.007	*

Table 5.5 The Effect of Local Uninsurance on Hospital Service Availability Long difference, 2001 to 2005

		nicos	Drofitable	Sonioos	Upprofitabl	o Sonioos
	All Sel	D_val	Coef	D_val	Coof	E SELVICES D_val
		r •vai	C061.	r •vai		i⁻∙vai
All Markets						
Uninsurance rate	0.016	0.689	-0.007	0.824	0.024	0.118
Medicaid						
Hospital-level	3.279	0.107	2.843	0.028 *	0.436	0.614
Market-level	-0.001	0.089	-0.001	0.135	0.000	0.206
Medicare						
Hospital-level	-0.386	0.508	-0.265	0.503	-0.121	0.667
Market-level	0.000	0.963	0.000	0.636	0.000	0.341
Small Markets						
Uninsurance rate	0.065	0.455	0.017	0.790	0.048	0.161
Medicaid						
Hospital-level	6.363	0.364	5.157	0.191	1.206	0.710
Market-level	0.000	0.979	0.000	0.920	0.000	0.875
Medicare						
Hospital-level	-0.050	0.951	0.124	0.813	-0.173	0.595
Market-level	0.001	0.250	0.000	0.451	0.000	0.060
Large Markets						
	0.002	0.040	0.012	0.750	0.015	0.202
Modiooid	0.003	0.949	-0.012	0.750	0.015	0.393
	0.400	0.024	0 400	0.106	0.244	0.692
Market lovel	2.402	0.234	2.130	0.126	0.344	0.062
Modicaro	-0.001	0.177	0.000	0.400	0.000	0.109
	1.063	0.400	0.042	0.200	0 121	0 020
Morket lovel	-1.003	0.400	-0.942	0.299	-0.121	0.030
IVIAI KEL-IEVEI	-0.001	0.089	-0.001	0.083	0.000	0.773

J			
can P-val	0.032 * 0.104 0.914	0.484 0.112 0.877	0.063 0.354 0.398
CT S Coef.	-0.0019 -0.0019 -0.0019	-0.0012 -0.0027 -0.0002	-0.0017 0.0019 -0.0011
ti P-val	0.250 0.106 0.398	0.972 0.118 0.414	0.241 0.437 0.501
MF Coef.	-0.0008 -0.0015	-0.0001 -0.0023 -0.0010	-0.0009 0.0013 -0.0007
Surgery	0.393	0.228	0.205
ces	0.161	0.129	0.613
P-val	0.489	0.365	0.554
Cardiac S	0.0005	0.0015	0.0008
Servi	-0.0012	-0.0018	0.0007
Coef.	-0.0005	-0.0009	-0.0006
zation	0.924	0.371	0.546
es	0.017 *	0.038 *	0.984
P-val	0.958	0.896	0.467
Catheteri	0.0001	0.0013 -0.002	-0.0004
Servic	-0.0023		0.0000
Coef.	0.0000		-0.0008
rvices P-val	0.008 * 0.702 0.597	0.588 0.799 0.696	0.001 * 0.717 0.062
AIDS Sei Coef.	-0.0017 -0.0003 0.0004	-0.0007 -0.0003 -0.0003	-0.0017 -0.0004 0.0013
atric	0.001 *	0.084	0.052
ces	0.744	0.736	0.370
P-val	0.083	0.378	0.180
Psychi	-0.0018	-0.0018	-0.0013
Servic	0.0002	-0.0003	0.0013
Coef.	0.0011	0.0008	0.0013
ency	0.093	0.851	0.057
ment	0.077	0.097	0.937
P-val	0.688	0.903	0.668
Emerg	-0.0016	-0.0004	-0.0018
Depart	-0.0023	-0.0032	0.0002
Coef.	0.0004	0.0002	-0.0006
trics ces P-val	0.031 * 0.195 0.490	0.364 0.169 0.821	0.014 * 0.830 *
Obste	-0.0017	-0.0015	-0.0016
Servi	-0.0013	-0.0023	0.0003
Coef.	-0.0006	-0.0003	-0.0019
	II Markets	mall Markets	arge Markets
	Uninsurance Rate	Uninsurance Rate	Unins urance Rate
	Medicaid	Medicaid	Medicaid
	Medicare	Medicare	Medicare

	1				1			1		
	can P-val		0.416 0.387 0.638	0.008 * 0.271 0.177		0.072 0.286 0.491	0.006 * 0.058 0.174		0.938 0.162 0.239	0.517 0.732 0.051
	CT S Coef.		0.0011 -0.0010 -0.0004	-0.0012 -0.0005 -0.0006		0.0046 -0.0017 -0.0009	-0.0022 -0.0017 -0.0008		-0.0001 0.0027 -0.0015	-0.0004 0.0002 -0.0020
	P-val).260).352).250).021 * 0.663 0.307		0.116 0.234 0.238).045 * 0.371 0.421).670).240).348).343).637).134
	MRI Coef.		0.0013 (-0.0009 (-0.0009 (-0.0009 -0.0002 -0.0004		0.0036 (-0.0017 (-0.0014 (-0.0014 (-0.0007 (-0.0004 (0.0005 (0.0019 (-0.0010 (-0.0005 (0.0002 (0.0013 (0.001
	rrgery ss -val		.035 * .380 .406	.038 * .417 .954		.106 .182 .305	243 982 969		.171 .531 .509	.471 .924 .660
	Cardiac Su Service Coef.		0.0021 (-0.0007 (-0.0006 (-0.0007 -0.0003 0.0000		0.0032 0.0032 0.0017 0.0017 0.00110 0.00110011	-0.0007 0.0000 0.0000		0.0016 0.0009 -0.0006	-0.0003 0.0000 -0.0003
	ation ss P-val).065).078).791	.020 * .933 .722).054).056).700).070).848).984).310).684).316	0.225 0.782 0.121
	Catheteriz Service Coef.		0.0021 (-0.0017 (-0.0002 (-0.0009 0.0000 -0.0001		0.0044 (-0.0028 (-0.0005 (-0.0013 (0.0002 (0.0000) (0.0000 (0.00		0.0013 (0.0007 (-0.0011 (-0.0006 -0.0001 -0.0014
	vices P-val).264).979).814).541).405).040 *		0.772 0.877 0.440	0.447 0.512 0.109).066).956).101).525).601).028
	AIDS Ser Coef.		-0.0011 0.0000 0.0002	-0.0002 0.0003 -0.0007		0.0006 -0.0002 -0.0009	-0.0005 0.0005 -0.0008		-0.0015 0.0001 0.0011	0.0002 0.0002 -0.0013
	ttric es P-val		0.931 0.254 0.152	0.012 * 0.927 0.118		0.683 0.867 0.627	0.037 * 0.386 0.299		0.743 0.148 0.300	0.272 0.665 0.023 *
_	Psychia Servic Coef.		-0.0001 0.0008 0.0008	-0.0007 0.0000 -0.0005		0.0006 -0.0002 0.0004	-0.0010 0.0005 -0.0004		0.0003 0.0021 0.0010	-0.0005 -0.0002 -0.0017
Capita, 200	ncy nent P-val		0.238 0.305 0.951	0.007 * 0.113 0.215		0.032 * 0.245 0.709	0.005 * 0.080 0.264		0.794 0.658 0.495	0.621 0.941 0.101
irvices Per	Emerge Departn Coef.		0.0018 -0.0013 0.0001	-0.0014 -0.0008 -0.0007		0.0063 -0.0021 -0.0006	-0.0025 -0.0018 -0.0008		-0.0004 0.0009 -0.0009	-0.0003 0.0000 -0.0019
Hospital Se	rics es P-val		0.274 0.661 0.239	0.003 * 0.113 0.047 *		0.108 0.332 0.420	0.006 * 0.365 0.167		0.712 0.506 0.022 *	0.498 0.710 0.043 *
surance on	Obstet Servic Coef.		0.0013 -0.0004 -0.0010	-0.0012 -0.0007 -0.0008		0.0039 -0.0015 -0.0010	-0.0021 -0.0008 -0.0008		-0.0004 0.0009 -0.0022	-0.0003 -0.0001 -0.0015
able 5.7 The Effects of Local Unir 3y Market Size		All Markets	Uninsurance Rate Medicare Medicare	Hispanic Black Other	Small Markets	Uninsurance Rate Medicare Medicare	Hispanic Black Other	arge Markets	Uninsurance Rate Medicare Medicare	Hispanic Black Other

Table 5.8 The Effects of Local Unin: By Market Size, 2001	surance oi	n Service	Utiliza	ation by I	Medicare be	neficiarie	ø								
	Laparo Cholesys OR	scopic stectomy P-val	4	Incider \ppender OR	ntal ctomy P-val	Bi-latı Catheter OR	eral ization P-val	IC OR	U P-val	Diagn Radio OR	ostic Ilogy P-val	CT Sc OR	can P-val	Other Ir OR	naging P-val
All Markets															
Uninsurance Rate	1.022	0.001	*	.996	0.631	1.000	0.979	1.032	* 000.0	1.008	0.148	0.999	0.859	1.011	0.008 *
Modicard Market-level	0.993 0.978	0.004 0.057	*	.997 1999	0.382 0.914	1.004 0.989	0.307 0.677	1.001 0.982	0.726 0.191	0.995 0.996	0.132 0.583	0.997 0.998	0.028 * 0.687	0.998 0.998	0.073 0.696
Market-level	1.003 1.004	0.223 0.580	0	.006 .006	0.681 0.548	0.989 1.036	0.091 0.000 *	0.997 0.983	0.248 0.072	1.001 1.007	0.373 0.136	0.998 1.006	0.008 * 0.142	0.999 1.001	0.527 0.710
Small Markets															
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.027	0.174	0	.991	0.537	0.996	0.868	1.044	0.005 *	1.000	0.981	0.997	0.593	1.025	0.002 *
Hosp-level Market-level	1.003 0.978	0.642 0.151	00).989).993	0.199 0.573	0.984 0.981	0.144 0.642	1.008 0.988	0.379 0.402	1.007 0.994	0.055 0.501	1.003 1.005	0.212 0.391	1.000 0.991	0.947 0.200
meucare Hosp-level Market-level	1.013 0.999	0.007 0.929	*	1.003 .017	0.740 0.043 *	0.958 1.025	0.000 * 0.076	1.009 0.978	0.223 0.087	1.004 1.012	0.155 0.003 *	1.001 1.001	0.422 0.779	0.997 0.996	0.128 0.261
Large Markets															
Uninsurance Rate	1.022	0.001	*	.992	0.428	1.007	0.732	1.029	0.004 *	1.008	0.241	0.999	0.789	1.011	0.027 *
Market-level	0.993 0.976	0.001 0.110	*	.002	0.794 0.910	1.008 0.989	0.023 * 0.780	1.001 1.017	0.761 0.528	0.994 1.006	0.070 0.684	0.996 0.990	0.007 * 0.369	0.998 1.007	0.048 * 0.482
Meurare Hosp-level Market-level	1.002 1.005	0.587 0.603	00	.997). 985	0.439 0.292	0.999 1.053	0.842 0.004 *	0.995 0.982	0.047 * 0.180	1.001 1.005	0.631 0.554	0.998 1.015	0.011 * 0.001 *	0.999 1.004	0.483 0.547

Table 5.9 The Effects of Local Uninsu By Market Size, 2001	Irance on {	Service Util	lization by I	Vedicare be	eneficiaries										
	Laparc Cholesy: OR	stectomy D-val	Incic Appen	dental dectomy P-val	Bi-l Cathete OR	ateral erization P-val	U U U U U U U	CU P-val	Diagr Radi	ostic ology P_val	CT (Scan P-val	Other	Imaging P-val	
Small Markets	5	-	5	-	5	3	5	-	5	2	5	-	5	2	
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.006	0.755	0.983	0.359	0.999	0.987	1.041	0.072	0.997	0.829	0.998	0.854	1.016	0.085	
Hosp-level Market-level	1.004 0.976	0.541 0.090	0.990 0.991	0.184 0.439	0.984 0.982	0.138 0.648	1.008 0.987	0.376 0.387	1.007 0.994	0.047 0.458	* 1.003 1.005	0.195 0.322	1.000 0.991	0.914 0.175	
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	1.012 1.004	0.004 0.710	* 1.001 1.022	0.859 0.016	0.959 * 1.022	0.000 0.160	* 1.008 0.979	0.248 0.119	1.003 1.013	0.227 0.000	* 1.000 1.003	0.734 0.410	0.998 0.995	0.260 0.231	
Kace Hispanic Black Other	1.006 1.018 1.002	0.326 0.027 0.632	* 1.000 1.012 1.006	0.918 0.006 0.125	* 0.999 * 0.989 1.007	0.939 0.420 0.310	1.001 1.005 1.000	0.915 0.593 0.932	1.000 1.005 1.001	1.000 0.238 0.420	0.998 1.004 1.002	0.475 0.188 0.232	1.004 0.999 0.997	0.110 0.906 0.265	
Large Markets															
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.005	0.641	0.971	0.081	0.964	0.278	0.996	0.834	1.010	0.238	1.000	0.959	0.998	0.858	
Hosp-level Market-level	0.993 0.977	0.001 0.104	* 0.999 1.006	0.774 0.769	1.007 0.985	0.037 0.673	* 1.001 1.013	0.820 0.570	0.994 1.018	0.084 0.157	0.996 0.998	0.010 0.783	0.998 1.012	0.044 0.218	*
Market-level	1.002 1.006	0.605 0.573	0.997 0.984	0.409 0.284	0.999 1.055	0.859	0.996 * 0.983	0.072 0.129	1.000 1.000	0.836 0.963	0.997 1.012	0.000	0.999	0.258 0.612	
nace Hispanic Black Other	1.009 1.004 0.999	0.066 0.408 0.890	1.014 1.005 0.989	0.048 0.406 0.194	* 1.024 0.992 0.996	0.019 0.599 0.872	* 1.018 0.999 0.998	0.041 0.844 0.860	* 1.005 1.007 0.973	0.125 0.045 0.000	1.003 * 1.005 * 0.984	0.338 0.046 0.000	1.008 1.006 0.992	0.005 0.020 0.080	* *

			*					*		
	lmaging P-val		0.008	0.856 0.195	0.108	0.226		0.000	0.054 0.479	0.353 0.988
	Other I OR		1.019	0.999 0.989	0.997	0.996		1.046	0.998 0.992	0.999 1.000
						_			*	* *
	Scan P-val		0.062	0.120 0.086	0.402	0.690		0.682	0.006 0.236	0.014 0.002
	CT		0.991	1.004 1.009	1.001	1.001		1.004	0.996 0.989	0.998 1.015
				*		*		*		
	lostic blogy P-val		0.640	0.045 0.720	0.142	0.007		0.003	0.071 0.754	0.727 0.811
	Diagn Radic OR		1.005	1.008 0.996	1.004	1.011		1.037	0.994 0.995	1.001 1.002
								*		*
	U P-val		0.444	0.380 0.544	0.282	0.211		0.017	0.679 0.988	0.019 0.055
	OR IC		0.986	1.009 0.990	1.008	0.981		1.068	1.001 1.000	0.994 0.972
					*				*	*
	eral ization P-val		0.113	0.211 0.899	0.000	0.071		0.575	0.032 0.819	0. <i>777</i> 0.016
.se	Bi-lat Catheter OR		0.965	0.988 1.005	0.959	1.025		0.969	1.007 0.988	0.999 1.048
ficiari			*							
are bene	ental ectomy P-val		0.012	0.261 0.555	0.725	0.147		0.751	0.838 0.614	0.477 0.365
y Medica	Incide Appende OR		1.033	0.991 0.992	1.003	1.012		0.994	0.999 1.010	0.998 0.988
tion b			*		*			*	* *	
se Utiliza	scopic tectomy P-val		0.003	0.969 0.015	0.007	0.794		0.001	0.002 0.007	0.711 0.752
on Servic	Laparos Cholesyst OR		1.049	1.000 0.963	1.013	0.997		1.051	0.993 0.956	1.001 0.997
verty .										
al Pov 01										
f Loca e, 20(fte	vel vel	ē	jvel		fte	vel vel	šel švel
10 cts of ∍t Siz		arkets	ty Ra aid	sp-lev ket-le	are sp-lev	rket-lé	arkets	ty Ra aid	sp-lev :ket-le	are sp-lev 'ket-le
able 5.* ne Effe / Marke		nall Me	Pover Medica	Hos Mar	Medic Hos	Mar	irge Ma	Pover Medic	Ho: Mar	Medic Hot
ぼれめ		ັ້					٦			

Table 5.11 The Effects of Local Pov By Market Size, 2001	erty on Sei	vice Utilizatic	on by Med	licare benefi	iciaries									
	Laparo Cholesys OR	scopic stectomy P-val	Incide Appende OR	ental ectomy P-val	Bi-la Cathete OR	tteral srization P-val	OR OR)U P-val	Diagr Radi OR	ology P-val	CT S OR	ican P-val	Other Ir OR	naging P-val
Small Markets														
Poverty Rate Medicaid	1.036	0.226	1.045	0.028 *	0.923	0.033 *	0.931	600.0	* 0.998	0.902	0.988	0.206	0.988	0.300
Hosp-level Market-level	1.002 0.967	0.696 0.050 *	0.991 0.991	0.248 0.494	0.987 1.013	0.199 0.711	1.010 0.999	0.302 0.944	1.008 0.998	0.032 * 0.851	1.004 1.010	0.088 0.064	1.000 0.993	0.972 0.374
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	1.012 1.002	0.005 * 0.878	1.001 1.015	0.902 0.110	0.961 1.027	0.000 * 0.055	1.010 0.989	0.186 0.417	1.004 1.013	0.169 0.002 *	1.001 1.003	0.498 0.282	0.998 0.997	0.430 0.539
Race Hispanic Black Other	1.002 1.015 1.002	0.724 0.049 0.549	0.996 1.006 1.003	0.325 0.181 0.385	1.014 0.998 1.004	0.088 0.862 0.439	1.018 1.019 1.002	0.016 0.026 0.471	* 1.002 1.005 1.000	0.583 0.221 0.912	1.001 1.005 1.001	0.770 0.117 0.554	1.010 1.003 0.998	0.001 * 0.512 0.340
Large Markets														
Poverty Rate Medicaid	1.013	0.440	0.961	0.125	0.913	0.217	1.003	0.918	1.011	0.354	066.0	0.419	1.024	0.065
Market-level	0.993 0.974	0.001 * 0.102	0.999 1.028	0.832 0.304	1.007 1.012	0.042 * 0.818	1.001 1.029	0.701 0.312	0.994 1.011	0.077 0.391	0.996 0.999	0.009 0.933	0.998 1.005	0.055 0.684
Market-level	1.001 1.004	0.626 0.696	0.998 0.990	0.462 0.485	1.000 1.064	0.963 0.001 *	0.996 0.983	0.079 0.145	1.000 0.998	0.767 0.838	0.997 1.013	0.001 * 0.001 *	0.999 1.001	0.239 0.921
Race Hispanic Black Other	1.010 1.003 0.997	0.005 0.360 0.638	1.009 1.004 0.985	0.094 0.564 0.095	1.019 0.995 1.003	0.072 0.617 0.861	1.020 0.998 0.988	0.005 0.807 0.219	* 1.006 1.007 0.975	0.005 * 0.023 * 0.000 *	1.003 1.006 0.986	0.180 0.023 * 0.000 *	1.006 1.003 0.988	0.005 * 0.217 0.004 *

Table 5.12 The Effects of Local Uninsur By Market Size	ance on Se	srvice Utiliza	tion by Med	licare benefic	siaries, 20	101 to 2005								
	Laparo Cholesys OR	scopic stectomy P-val	Incid Append OR	ental ectomy P-val	Bi-ls Cathete OR	ateral erization P-val	OR OR	ال P-val	Diagr Radi OR	nostic ology P-val	CT S(OR	can P-val	Other Ir OR	naging P-val
All Markets														
Uninsurance Rate	1.000	0.976	0.969	* 0000	1.024	0.070	0.978	0.027 *	0.987	0.074	1.002	0.585	0.992	0.133
Market-level	0.993 0.981	0.000 * 0.007 *	0.977 0.979	0.227 0.031 *	1.003 0.992	0.328 0.578	0.999 1.002	0.758 0.840	0.996 1.003	0.104 0.626	0.997 1.002	0.010 * 0.545	0.998 1.004	0.043 * 0.397
Medicare Hosp-level Market-level	1.002 1.015	0.262 0.012 *	1.000 0.998	0.920 0.830	0.996 1.007	0.367 0.504	0.995 0.983	0.012 * 0.025 *	1.000 0.993	0.709 0.258	0.997 1.001	0.000 * 0.743	0.998 1.002	0.052 0.656
Small Markets														
Uninsurance Rate Medicaid	1.006	0.727	0.970	0.086	1.058	0.024 *	0.987	0.331	0.996	0.514	1.008	0.074	0.995	0.505
Hosp-level Market-level	0.997 0.978	0.467 0.060	1.001 0.972	0.912 0.025 *	1.001 1.010	0.901 0.620	1.013 1.005	0.116 0.571	1.005 0.999	0.081 0.829	1.002 1.003	0.226 0.481	1.001 0.999	0.594 0.934
imedicare Hosp-level Market-level	1.007 1.013	0.006 * 0.077	1.006 1.002	0.087 0.813	0.983 1.025	0.000 * 0.112	1.002 0.976	0.457 0.001 *	1.000 1.000	0.839 0.961	0.999 1.001	0.367 0.700	0.999 0.997	0.327 0.626
Large Markets														
Uninsurance Rate	1.002	0.801	0.969	* 000.0	1.010	0.245	0.979	0.088	0.983	0.045 *	1.001	0.851	0.991	0.187
Market-level	0.993 0.986	0.000 * 0.102	0.997 0.985	0.110 0.396	1.005 0.976	0.119 0.065	0.998 0.997	0.486 0.786	0.995 1.003	0.050 * 0.756	0.996 1.001	0.002 * 0.873	0.998 1.006	0.021 * 0.384
Mencare Market-level Market-level	1.001 1.017	0.619 0.046 *	0.997 0.993	0.506 0.651	1.001 0.988	0.826 0.292	0.993 0.987	0.006 * 0.305	1.000 0.984	0.775 0.096	0.996 1.000	0.000 * 0.984	0.998 1.006	0.073 0.431

Table 5.13 The Effects of Local Uninsurance rate on Market-level Hospital Utilization, 2001 By Market Size

	Total admissions		Proportion Medicare		Proportion Medicaid	
	Coef.	P-val	Coef.	P-val	Coef.	P-val
All Markets						
Uninsurance rate	0.005	0.361	-0.003	0.129	0.001	0.467
Medicaid rate	0.003	0.597	0.005	0.003 *	0.004	0.000 *
Medicare rate	0.014	0.001 *	0.009	0.000 *	-0.001	0.338
Small Markets						
Uninsurance rate	-0.003	0.786	-0.003	0.478	0.000	0.839
Medicaid rate	-0.001	0.837	0.005	0.016 *	0.004	0.003 *
Medicare rate	0.014	0.017 *	0.009	0.000 *	-0.001	0.628
Large Markets						
Uninsurance rate	0.001	0.900	-0.003	0.264	0.002	0.248
Medicaid rate	0.017	0.120	0.006	0.031 *	0.003	0.121
Medicare rate	0.017	0.019 *	0.007	0.000 *	-0.001	0.488

Chapter 6: Summary and Conclusions

The previous two chapters explored the effects of the local uninsurance rates on various measures of health care access, utilization and outcomes for Medicare beneficiaries. This chapter summarizes those results and draws some conclusions by bringing all parts of the analysis together. It also discusses some of the caveats in interpreting the results of this work. Finally, it will conclude with some directions for future research based on the conclusions of this work.

The goal of this research was to discover the market-level effects of local uninsurance on the availability and delivery of care to Medicare beneficiaries. The conceptual framework pointed out a variety of ways in which the local uninsurance rate might affect the availability of care, the utilization of care and the ultimate outcomes for Medicare beneficiaries. We tested the various hypotheses using data on hospital services and Medicare inpatient discharges in 100 sample MSAs. Analyses were performed using both cross-sectional methods that relied on the variation in uninsurance across areas to identify the desired effects as well as panel data methods that focused on the changes in uninsurance within a market over time. The results were in some cases consistent with expectations while in other cases they generated additional questions. Some of the most interesting results were on the impact of Medicaid on the outcomes and use for Medicare beneficiaries which may lead to an additional line of questioning going forward.

The findings on the effects of the local uninsurance rate were relatively consistent with the hypotheses generated from our conceptual framework. A higher local

uninsurance rate was found to be associated with the provision of fewer services by hospitals in the area and specifically of services considered to be unprofitable. This result was consistent across small and large markets, but was stronger in magnitude in the smaller markets examined. The result was diminished however in the presence of controls for race. This result is consistent with the prediction that a lack of demand from uninsured individuals may result in a cutting back on shared elements of quality such as the availability of particular services. The stronger result in small markets is also consistent with this idea as the smaller population would already result in lower demand in these markets. The cut in unprofitable services specifically may be the result of lower demand for all services leaving less revenue to subsidize these less profitable service lines. The selection of services that were analyzed, both profitable and unprofitable, was merely a subset of possible shared elements of quality. These results are therefore taken as suggestive evidence that high uninsurance rates can result in reductions in shared elements of quality and that these reductions may come from among the less profitable service offerings or other elements of care. Some evidence also emerges to indicate that uninsurance is related to increased provision of profitable services. This suggests a differentiation response in small markets and deserves greater attention going forward.

One possible consequence of a reduction in the shared quality by a provider suggested by the conceptual framework was a compensating increase in the unique quality provided to a particular payer. If a high uninsurance rate results in the need to cut back on certain elements of shared quality therefore, it is predicted that providers may compensate Medicare beneficiaries with increases in the unique quality provided to them. It is difficult to know how to measure 'unique quality' and our options are relatively limited by the use of discharge data only. This analysis however looked at several measures of utilization to determine whether or not Medicare beneficiaries in areas with more uninsurance had higher utilization possibly indicating some compensation by providers for a drop in shared quality. We found some evidence that this was the case. Medicare beneficiaries in areas with higher uninsurance rates were more likely to use the ICU and certain diagnostic services. The results were not consistently significant across all measures and the significance dropped after including the race distribution. These results seem to be consistent with the fact that as shared quality declines, utilization, as a proxy for unique quality, might increase. It should be noted however that the elements of shared quality that were shown to decline and those utilization measures that appear to increase were not chosen to be complementary elements of care for any particular disease or condition. These results are merely suggestive of more general trends in access and use.

The original question of interest was how local uninsurance rates affected the quality of care delivered to Medicare beneficiaries. Outcomes of care, in this case mortality from a variety of specific procedures and conditions, were used as the ultimate measure of the quality of care. As noted above, it was suggested that ultimate quality could be impacted in a number of ways, both positive and negative, by the presence of more uninsured individuals. The analysis of the impact of local uninsurance rates on outcomes was designed to determine if, regardless of the mechanisms involved, the probability of death for Medicare beneficiaries was related to local uninsurance. The

116

results were again mixed, but show some consistency with the mechanisms that have already been discussed. Beneficiaries in smaller markets were more likely to see an increased probability of death, a negative spillover, in response to higher uninsurance rates although again the result was not consistent across all measures. Those in larger markets were more likely to see a reduced probability of death, or a positive spillover, where there were more uninsured.

While both negative and positive spillovers were plausible based on the conceptual framework, the mechanisms discussed above may aid in explaining the different results by market size. In small markets, as was noted, the decrease in shared quality in the form of unprofitable services in response to more uninsured was nearly twice as big as that in large markets. The increased probability of use was also slightly larger in small markets. One possible explanation for the different outcomes results across markets would be that the effects on shared quality dominate the effects on outcomes in small markets. In larger markets, the increases in utilization may better compensate for the shared quality loss and actually result in quality gains. Again, the three sets of analyses are not truly equipped to derive these types of conclusions. To do so, it would be important to choose elements of shared quality, utilization and outcomes that were specifically related to one another. This was not the case here as the goal was to establish the more general responses to a high uninsurance rate rather than its impact on individuals with a specific condition.

The results of the effects of the uninsurance rate on access, use and outcomes based on cross-sectional analysis are at least relatively consistent with the conceptual framework. Because cross-sectional studies often face criticism based on the many unobservables that may be correlated with the outcomes of interest, this study also performed some analysis on the same questions using multiple years of data and panel data methods. This analysis bases its conclusions regarding the effects of uninsurance on changes in the uninsurance rate over time within an individual MSA. The results of these analyses show some consistencies with the cross-sectional results, but also reveal some differences.

One of the main differences in the panel data analysis was in the effect of the uninsurance rate on the provision of profitable and unprofitable services. While the cross-sectional analysis showed consistently that hospitals in areas with higher uninsurance rates provided fewer unprofitable services, no comparable result emerged in the panel data analysis. In fact, these models that estimated the change in the number of services at a given hospital over the study period as a function of the change in uninsurance at the market level were quite weak in general. Very little of significance emerged in predicting the changes in service provision. The changes in market-level characteristics that were used to predict changes in service provision occurred roughly concurrently. It may be the case that it takes a hospital more time to respond to changes in market conditions with changes in their service offerings and thus, the lack of significant results.

The effects of changing uninsurance rates on the utilization of services by Medicare beneficiaries showed some consistency with the cross-sectional results in that beneficiaries in smaller markets experienced at least some increased use in markets with larger uninsurance growth. The results in larger markets however showed that Medicare beneficiaries in areas with a larger growth in uninsurance used less of certain elements of care. This is the opposite of the results in the cross-sectional models. These results however are not necessarily inconsistent with expectations either. The reason that higher use was predicted in response to more uninsurance was due to a reduction in shared quality and therefore an incentive for providers to increase the unique quality provided to Medicare beneficiaries. In this case, no evidence emerges of the reduction in shared quality and thus it should not be surprising to see no positive effects on use. If the effects on shared quality are delayed in response to changes in uninsurance, so might be the associated changes in utilization. The negative effects on use that emerge in these models may be the result of some unobserved characteristics of individuals in these markets that are correlated with higher uninsurance and a lower demand for care such as lower incomes or less supplemental coverage.

Interestingly enough, the results on outcomes are actually consistent in their direction with those of the cross-sectional models although somewhat weaker. The results show again that smaller markets are more likely to see a negative spillover on outcomes, but in this case only one of the conditions is significant as opposed to two in the cross-sectional models without race controls and four in those controlling for race. Similarly, in larger markets, where the results are significant they show evidence of positive spillover effects of the uninsured to Medicare beneficiaries. The relative consistency of the results on the ultimate outcomes of care suggest that while we have not completely established the mechanisms by which these spillovers occur, small markets

seem more likely to exhibit negative spillover effects and larger markets seem more likely to experience positive spillover effects.

The results on positive spillover effects, while initially somewhat surprising, are consistent with the conceptual framework if providers compensate Medicare beneficiaries for a reduction in shared quality by raising their unique quality of care in response to more uninsured. Another explanation behind the positive spillover effects and one that might be more plausible in larger markets relates to the concepts of product differentiation. The theory suggests that a provider can gain profit by gaining market share or limiting price competition. In larger markets, a provider may choose to invest heavily in quality in one or more service areas in an effort to negotiate higher prices from payers. They may be willing to sacrifice some market share in order to extract these higher prices. This strategy may become more profitable as the insurance distribution becomes more diffuse and it becomes less profitable to compete for the individuals at the lower end of the distribution. In small markets however, this approach is less likely to be possible because there may not be enough demand for the higher quality services to support the investment. Thus, it is possible that a positive spillover effect could emerge as more hospitals in large markets are induced to use this strategy and quality rises for those willing to pay for it.

Altogether, the results on the market-level effects of uninsurance are somewhat mixed in their effects on availability of care, utilization and outcomes of care. Hospitals in markets with more uninsured appear to offer fewer unprofitable services though this result disappears when examining within-market effects over time. Some evidence exists that hospitals in markets with more uninsured provide more profitable services however. Utilization by Medicare beneficiaries is somewhat higher in markets with more uninsured. Over time however, large markets that show an increase in the uninsured show lower utilization of certain services. Finally, Medicare beneficiaries in small markets with high or rising uninsurance seem to be somewhat more likely to die from at least two conditions. In larger markets, beneficiaries in similar markets show a slightly lower probability of death. While the results do not point to a serious or widespread negative externality being imposed on the Medicare population by the uninsured in their community, they do suggest that some spillover effects do exist. This opens up a line of inquiry regarding other market-level effects of insurance. In controlling for the effects of Medicaid in all of our analyses, for instance, several interesting results emerged. These will be discussed further below.

Before discussing some avenues for future research, we must address some of the shortcomings of the present approach. This study was limited by availability of local uninsurance rates to a sample of 100 relatively large MSAs. As has been discussed, we would expect to see the spillover effects of a large uninsured population more prominently in a smaller market with fewer hospitals and thus fewer opportunities for differentiation. Currently, data is being collected using the American Community Survey which will allow for data on uninsurance at a much finer level of geographic detail. Using this data to perform a similar analysis would be a natural extension of this work.

Despite attempting to control for many of the individual, hospital and market characteristics that might contribute to an individual's use of care or probability of death, the use of discharge data did not allow for detailed information on individual income or supplemental insurance. Assuming that Medicare beneficiaries in areas with more uninsured would be lower income and have less supplemental coverage, this could bias the results towards finding a negative spillover effect on use or mortality. We did find some negative spillover effects on mortality in small markets, but the effects on use were generally positive. The exception was the panel data approach in large markets which has been discussed.

One additional and important caveat with regard to this work is related to its interpretations. The results here cannot be interpreted as evidence of a causal relationship between changes in the local uninsurance rate and the probability of death, the probability of use or the number of services provided by a given hospital. These reduced form models attempt to establish the relationship between the variables of interest and to control for possible confounders of that relationship, but are not designed to produce causal estimates.

Despite its shortcomings, this work has produced some interesting results on the relationship between local uninsurance rates and various measures of access, utilization and outcomes. Some of the most interesting results in this study however came as the unintended consequences of controlling for the proportion of Medicaid beneficiaries both within the market and within the hospital. These proportions, specifically the hospital-level Medicaid rate, showed a consistent negative relationship with outcomes across conditions, market sizes and analysis approaches. In other words, the results strongly suggest that Medicare beneficiaries in hospitals with a higher proportion of Medicaid

discharges, have a higher probability of death from a variety of conditions. The impacts on utilization are less consistent, but also tend be negative indicating less use by Medicare beneficiaries in hospitals with a high Medicaid burden. Finally, the hospital Medicaid rate has a variety of significant impacts on the number of profitable and unprofitable services provided by hospitals.

The Medicaid results are particularly interesting because they point to another type of spillover effect that may be much stronger than the one from the uninsured. These results may be related to the additional subsidies that Medicaid provides to hospitals. They may also be related to the provider payments from Medicaid which are known to be considerably lower than other payers. This could result in spillovers with a similar set of mechanisms as those described for the uninsured. The fact that Medicaid beneficiaries have insurance however, and are thus more likely to use care, may contribute to the strength of the effects. As the two major public providers of insurance coverage in the US, the interactions between Medicaid and Medicare at the hospital level could be a very interesting area for future research. This is particularly true in the context of current proposals for health reform, all of which include a substantial expansion of the Medicaid program. If a strong Medicaid presence at the hospital level has significant negative spillovers on Medicare beneficiaries, it may be important to monitor these effects.

In conclusion, the results on the spillover effects of the uninsured are not so dramatic as to suggest that an intervention to cover the uninsured would result in significant gains for Medicare beneficiaries through this mechanism. The results were strong enough however to generate further interest in the market-level effects of health insurance and to pursue some extensions of this research.

Bibliography

Allison, P.D. 1999. *Logistic Regression Using the SAS System: Theory and Application*. Cary, NC: SAS Institute Inc.

Andersen, R.M., H. Yu, R. Wyn, P. Davidson, E.R. Brown, and S. Tedeki. 2002. "Access to Medical Care for Low-Income Persons: How Do Communities Make a Difference?" Medical Care Research and Review 59(4): 384-411.

Baicker, K. and A. Chandra. 2004. "Medicare Spending, the Physician Workforce and Beneficiaries' Quality of Care." Health Affairs Web Exclusive, April 7, 2004, W4: 184-197.

Baker, L.C. 1997. "The Effect of HMOs on Fee-for-Service Health Care Expenditures: Evidence from Medicare." Journal of Health Economics 16: 453-481.

Baker, L.C. 1999. "Association of Managed Care Market Share and Health Expenditures for Fee-for-Service Medicare Patients." JAMA 281(5):432-437.

Brown, E.R., R. Wyn, and S. Tedeki. 2000. "Disparities in Health Insurance and Access to Care for Residents Across U.S. Cities." Commonwealth Fund.

Bundorf, M.K., K.A. Schulman, J.A. Stafford, D. Gaskin, J.G. Jollis, and J.J. Escarce. 2004. "Impact of Managed Care on the Treatment, Costs, and Outcomes of Fee-for-Service Medicare Patients with Acute Myocardial Infarction." 39(1):131-152. Cunningham, P.J. and P.B. Ginsburg. 2001. "What Accounts for Differences in Uninsurance Rates Across Communities?" Inquiry 38(1): 6-21.

Cunningham, P.J. and P. Kemper. 1998. "Ability to Obtain Medical Care for the Uninsured." JAMA 290(10): 921-27.

d'Aspremont, C., J. Jaskold Gabszewicz and J.F. Thisse. 1979. "On Hotelling's 'Stability in Competition'" Econometrica 47(5): 1145-1150.

Dor, A. and D.E. Farley. 1996. "Payment source and the cost of hospital care: Evidence from a multiproduct cost function with multiple payers." Journal of Health Economics 15(1): 1-21.

Dranove, D. and M. Satterthwaite. 1992. "Monopolistic competition when price and quality are imperfectly observable." RAND Journal of Economics 23(4): 518-534.

Dranove, D., M. Shanley and C. Simon. 1992. "Is Hospital Competition Wasteful?" RAND Journal of Economics 23(2): 247-262.

Dranove, D., C.J. Simon, and W.D. White. 1998. "Determinants of managed care penetration." Journal of Health Economics 17: 729-745.

Elixhauser, A., C. Steiner, D.R. Harris, and R.M. Coffey. 1998. "Comorbidity Measures for Use with Administrative Data." Medical Care 36(1):8-27.

Finkelstein, A. 2007. "The Aggregate Effects of Health Insurance: Evidence from the Introduction of Medicare." Quarterly Journal of Economics CXXII (1): 1-37.

Fisher, E.S., D.E. Wennberg, T.A. Stukel, D.J. Gottlieb, F.L. Lucas, and E.L. Pinder.2003. "The Implications of Regional Variations in Medicare Spending. Part I: TheContent, Quality, and Accessibility of Care." Annals of Internal Medicine 138: 273-287.

Fisher, E.S., D.E. Wennberg, T.A. Stukel, D.J. Gottlieb, F.L. Lucas, and E.L. Pinder.2003. "The Implications of Regional Variations in Medicare Spending. Part II: HealthOutcomes and Satisfaction with Care." Annals of Internal Medicine 138: 273-287.

Glazer, J. and T. McGuire. 2002. "Multiple payers, commonality and free-riding in health care: Medicare and private payers." Journal of Health Economics 21(6): 1049-1069.

Glied, S. and J. Graff Zivin. 2002. "How do doctors behave when some (but not all) of their patients are in managed care?" Journal of Health Economics 21: 337-353.

Hadley, J. 2003. "Sicker and Poorer – The Consequences of Being Uninsured: A review of the Research on the Relationship between Health Insurance, Medical Care Use, Health, Work and Income." Medical Care Research and Review 60(2): 3S-75S.

Horwitz, J. 2005. "Making Profits and Providing Care: Comparing Nonprofit, Forprofit, and Government Hospitals." Health Affairs 24(3): 790-801.

Horwitz, J. and A. Nichols. 2009. "Hospital Ownership and Medical Services: Market Mix, Spillover Effects, and Nonprofit Objectives." Journal of Health Economics 28(5): 924-37.

Hotelling, H. 1929. "Stability in Competition" The Economic Journal 39(153): 41-57.

Institute of Medicine. *A Shared Destiny: Community Effects of Uninsurance*. Washington D.C.: National Academies Press, 2003.

Kessler, D.P. and J.J. Geppert. 2005. "The Effects of Competition on Variation in the Quality and Cost of Medical Care." Journal of Economics and Management Strategy 14(3): 575-589.

Manning, W.G., J.P. Newhouse, N.Duan, E.B. Keeler, and A. Leibowitz. 1987. "Health Insurance and the Demand for Medical Care: Evidence from a Randomized Experiment." American Economic Review 77(3): 251-277.

Miller, R.H. and H.S. Luft. 1997. "Does Managed Care Lead to Better or Worse Quality of Care?" Health Affairs 16(5): 7-25.

Newhouse, J.P. 1970. "Toward a Theory of Nonprofit Institutions: An Economic Model of a Hospital." The American Economic Review 60(1): 64-74.

Pagan, J.A. and M.V. Pauly. 2006. "Community-Level Uninsurance and the Unmet Medical Needs of Insured and Uninsured Adults." Health Services Research 41(3): 788-803.

Pauly, M.V. and J.A. Pagan. 2007. "Spillovers and Vulnerability: The Case of Community Uninsurance" Health Affairs 26(5): 1304-1314.

Rosen, S. 1974. "Hedonic Prices and Implicit Markets: Product Differentiation in Pure Competition" The Journal of Political Economy 82(1): 34-55. Salop, S.C. 1979. "Monopolistic Competition with Outside Goods." The Bell Journal of Economics 10(1): 141-156.

Shaked, A. and J. Sutton. 1982. "Relaxing Price Competition Through Product Differentiation." The Review of Economic Studies 49(1):3-13.

Shen, Y.C. 2003. "The Effect of Financial Pressure on the Quality of Care in Hospitals." Journal of Health Economics 22:243-269.

Sloan, F.A., M.A. Morrisey and J. Valvona. 1988. "Effects of the Medicare Prospective Payment System on Hospital Cost Containment: An Early Appraisal." Milbank Quarterly 66(2): 191-220.

Spence, A.M. 1975. "Monopoly, Quality and Regulation." The Bell Journal of Economics 6(1): 163-172.

Subramanian, S.V. and I. Kawachi. 2004. "Income Inequality and Health: What Have We Learned So Far?" Epidemiologic Reviews 26: 78-91.

Swartz, K. 1986. "Interpreting the Estimates from Four National Surveys of the Number of People Without Health Insurance," Journal of Economic and Social Measurement, vol. 14, pp. 233-242.